American University in Cairo AUC Knowledge Fountain

Theses and Dissertations

Student Research

Spring 5-23-2016

Transcriptomic profiling of the extremophile eutrema salsugineum response to environmental stressors

Diana Abou El Hassan The American University in Cairo

Follow this and additional works at: https://fount.aucegypt.edu/etds

Recommended Citation

APA Citation

Abou El Hassan, D. (2016). *Transcriptomic profiling of the extremophile eutrema salsugineum response to environmental stressors* [Master's Thesis, the American University in Cairo]. AUC Knowledge Fountain. https://fount.aucegypt.edu/etds/1437

MLA Citation

Abou El Hassan, Diana. *Transcriptomic profiling of the extremophile eutrema salsugineum response to environmental stressors*. 2016. American University in Cairo, Master's Thesis. *AUC Knowledge Fountain*. https://fount.aucegypt.edu/etds/1437

This Master's Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Student Research at AUC Knowledge Fountain. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of AUC Knowledge Fountain. For more information, please contact thesisadmin@aucegypt.edu.



School of Sciences and Engineering

Transcriptomic Profiling of the Extremophile Eutrema salsugineum Response to Environmental Stressors

A Thesis Submitted to the Biotechnology Master's Program in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree in Master of Science

By: Diana Rashad Abou El Hassan

Advisor: Dr. Ahmed Moustafa, Associate Professor, Department of Biology, American University in Cairo (AUC)

Co-advisor: Dr. Magdy Mahfouz, Assistant Professor, Biological and Environmental Sciences & Engineering Division, King Abdullah University of Science and Technology (KAUST) The American University in Cairo

TRANSCRIPTOMIC PROFILING OF THE EXTREMOPHILE EUTREMA SALSUGINEUM RESPONSE TO ENVIRONMENTAL STRESSORS

A Thesis Submitted by

Diana Rashad Abou El Hassan

to the Biotechnology Master's Program

May / 2016

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for

the degree in Master of Science

Has been approved by

Thesis Committee Supervisor/Chair			
Affiliation			
Thesis Committee Supervisor			
Affiliation Thesis Committee Reader/Examiner			
Affiliation			
Thesis Committee Reader/Examiner			
Affiliation			
Dept. Chair/Director Date	Dean	Date	

Acknowledgements

I thank my supervisor, Dr. Ahmed Moustafa, for introducing me to my newly found passion, bioinformatics. I thank him for his support and care throughout my undergraduate and graduate years at AUC. I thank him for being there for me through my last year in the biotechnology program even though he was in another continent.

I thank the American University in Cairo for awarding me the lab instruction fellowship for my three years as a graduate student; without it, I would not have been able to finish the MSc degree. I thank all my professors from the biology department at AUC; Dr. Rania Siam, Dr. Hamza El Dory, Dr. Suher Zada, Dr. Arthur Boss, and Dr. Walid Fouad. Thank you for providing guidance through my undergraduate and graduate years at AUC.

I thank my one and only true love, Yousef Hamed, for supporting me and pushing me forward whenever I was ready to quit. I thank him for believing in me and forcing me to believe in myself.

I thank my parents for believing in me and encouraging me to pursue my dreams. I thank my best friends and work colleagues, Yara El Shorafa and Rafif Kassab, for providing me with emotional and physical support whenever I needed it. I thank my friend, Omar Sheikha, for his endless help with this project, and for offering his office and headphones when I needed a quiet place to write. I thank my friend Mohamed Ibrahim for his endless help with this project. Excel was a piece of cake because of you.

Abstract

Plants are sessile organisms that are constantly exposed to a variety of abiotic and biotic environmental stresses. Some plants are known to be more tolerant to those environmental stressors than others; those are the extremophilic plants. Studying the stress response pathways in such plants is extremely important in developing transgenic crop plants with enhanced tolerance to environmental stresses. *Eutrema salsugineum* is an extremophilic plant that is known to be resistant to many abiotic stress factors such as drought, cold, salt, and nitrogen deficiency.

Experiments were carried out in KAUST by exposing the extremophilic plant to heat stress and exogenous ABA stress. RNA sequencing was done in order to get the transcriptome profile of the plant in response to the stresses. Trinity *De novo* transcriptome assembly was done followed by transcript abundance quantification and normalization using Kallisto. Differential expression analaysis was done to identify the differentially expressed transcripts in response to the different treatments in the shoot and root using the R bioconductor package EdgeR. The transcripts were annotated using EggNOG. The protein coding transcripts were identified by aligning them to the nr protein database using tblastx. Functional analysis of the DE transcripts to get the enriched terms was carried out using DAVID.

Trinity de novo assembly produced 49857 genes and 134493 transcripts. Out of the 134493 transcripts, 114692 (85.28%) transcripts had tblastx hits (protein coding). Thus, 19801 potentially non coding or novel transcripts have been identified. A large variety of genes were found to be differentially expressed depending on the pair-wise comparison. The genes were mainly involved in plant heat and ABA stress, ROS signaling pathway, ROS scavenging, secondary metabolite production, and lipid transfer.

Further investigation of the role of secondary metabolites such as flavonoids, and nitrogen and sulfur containing compounds in the abiotic stress response of *E. salsugineum* is needed since it appears to be a major mechanism used by the plant. The results of this research offer a wide variety of stress related genes in *E.salsugineum*. Investigation of the over-expression of some of these genes in stress sensitive plants will help in further understanding their functions and mechanisms of action.

Contents

Chapter 1: Introduction	8
1.1 Effect of Stress Factors on Plants	8
1.2 The Effect of Global Warming on Plants	9
1.3 The Use of Arabiodopis thaliana in Studying Plant Stress Responses	10
1.4 Eutrema salsugineum	10
1.5 Evidence for the Extremophilic Properties of Eutrema salsugineum	10
1.6 Comparing the Genomes of A. thaliana and E. salsugineum	13
1.7 Thermotolerance	13
1.7.1 Controlling Thermo-tolerance	13
1.7.2 Basal Thermotolerance	14
1.7.3 Acquired thermo-tolerance	24
1.8 RNA sequencing	29
1.9 RNA sequencing Vs Microarray	29
1.10 RNA sequencing challenges	31
1.11 Study Objectives and Design	31
Chapter 2: Methods	
2.1 Experimental Setup	
2.2 Computational Analysis	
Chapter 3: Results and Discussion	42
3.1 The 50 most differentially expressed transcripts	42
3.1.1 Root ABA vs Root Control	42
3.1.2 Shoot ABA vs. Shoot Control	44
3.1.3 Root Heat vs. Root Control	47
3.1.4 Shoot Heat vs. Shoot Control	49
3.1.5 Root ABA vs. Shoot ABA	50
3.1.6 Root Heat vs. Shoot Heat	52
3.1.7 Root ABA vs. Root Heat	53
3.1.8 Shoot ABA vs. Shoot Heat	54
3.2 The Top 10 Most Enriched Biological Processes	55
3.2.1 Root ABA vs. Root Control	55
3.2.2 Shoot ABA vs. Shoot Control	

3.2.3 Root Heat vs. Root Control	. 57
3.2.4 Shoot Heat vs. Shoot Control	.58
3.2.5 Root ABA vs. Shoot ABA	. 59
3.2.6 Root Heat vs. Shoot Heat	. 60
3.2.7 Root ABA vs. Root Heat	.61
3.2.8 Shoot ABA vs. Shoot Heat	. 62
Chapter 4: Conclusions and Future Directions	.92

Table of Figures

Figure 1: An overview of plant response to temperature and drought stress	32
Figure 2: The plant molecular response to heat stress	33
Figure 3: Gene Set Enrichment Analysis (GSEA) for the differentially expressed genes in plants subje	ected
to single stresses and combined stresses	34
Figure 4: The JA signaling pathway. In the absence of a stimulus, jasmonic acid is not produced	35
Figure 5: The ET signaling pathway	36
Figure 6: ABA signaling pathway.	37
Figure 7: The molecular regulatory mechanism of heat shock proteins.	38
Figure 8: Overview of the work flow	41
Figure 9: A multi-dimensional scaling plot	63
Figure 10: Hierarchical clustering	64
Figure 11: The histograms of the FDR frequency distribution	65
Figure 12: Smear plots of log fold-change vs. average log counts per million	66
Figure 13: Volcano plots of -log10 (FDR) vs. log fold-change.	67
Figure 14: Heatmap of the 50 most DE transcripts in RAXRC	68
Figure 15: Heatmap of the 50 most DE transcripts in SAXSC	69
Figure 16: Heatmap of 50 most DE transcripts in RHXRC	70
Figure 17: Heatmap of the 50 most DE transcripts in SHXSC	71
Figure 18: Heatmap of the 50 most DE transcripts in SAXRA.	72
Figure 19: Heatmap of the 50 most DE transcripts in RHXSH.	73
Figure 20: Heatmap of the 50 most DE transcripts in RAXRH	74
Figure 21: Heatmap of the 50 most DE transcripts in SAXSC	75
Figure 22: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in RA Compared to RC.	76
Figure 23: Most Enriched BP Downregulated in RA Compared to RC.	77
Figure 24: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in SA Compared to SC.	78
Figure 25: Most Enriched BP Downregulated in SA Compared to SC.	79
Figure 26: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in RH Compared to RC.	80
Figure 27: Most Enriched BP Downregulated in RH Compared to RC.	81
Figure 28: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in SH Compared to SC.	82
Figure 29: Most Enriched BP Downregulated in SH Compared to SC.	83
Figure 30: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in RA Compared to SA.	84
Figure 31: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in SA Compared to RA.	85
Figure 32: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in RH Compared to SH.	86
Figure 33: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in RA Compared to RH.	87
Figure 34: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in RH Compared to RA.	88
Figure 35: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in SA Compared to SH	89
Figure 36: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in SH Compared to SA	90

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1Effect of Stress Factors on Plants

Plants are sessile organisms that face are exposed to different biotic and abiotic environmental stresses throughout their life cycle. The abiotic stress factors include drought, extreme temperatures, and soil contamination by high salt concentration. The biotic stress factors include the variety of pathogens and herbivores that cause either mechanical or chemical damage to the plant. The adverse conditions can delay growth and development, reduce productivity, and eventually can cause death. Thus, these stress conditions can limit the agricultural yield worldwide and cause major economic losses (Krasensky and Jonak 2015).

The exposure of plants to environmental stress can cause damage to the structure of the cells and can disrupt many physiological functions. For instance, salinity, cold, freezing, and drought can all cause loss of turgidity in plant cells due to the disruption of the water potential. As a result, the plasma membrane structure is disrupted, the proteins are denatured and lose their function, and the reactive oxygen species (ROS) accumulate causing oxidative damage. This will eventually lead to photosynthesis inhibition, and metabolic impairment causing impaired fertility and growth, and early senescence (Fig 1 & 2) (Larcher 2003).

Plants vary with respect to their ability to withstand and respond to the harsh environmental conditions. Some plants are more stress sensitive than others. For example, extremophilic plants, such as *Eutrema salsugineum*, plants are those that are more able to tolerate stress than others. Two strategies exist for dealing with environmental stress: stress avoidance, and stress tolerance. Stress avoidance involves having inherited and stable morphological, physiological, and metabolic properties that enable the plant to withstand harsh environmental conditions. For example, cacti are plants that have different characteristics that enable them to withstand the harsh desert environment; their leaves are reduced to spines to minimize water loss by transpiration, and their stems are thick and fleshy to be able to store water. Stress tolerance involves the ability of a plant to acclimate to environmental stress. This is done by a variety physiological modifications such as changing gene expression or producing certain metabolites. These modifications are usually lost when the stress condition no longer exists (Levitt 1980).

Plants are known to have tolerance to specific single stresses, but recent research has also shown that plants have developed the ability to respond to stress combinations. Ten *A. thaliana e*cotypes were exposed to single stresses (salt, cold, heat, high-light, and flagellin) and 6 different double combinations of the mentioned stresses. Results revealed that 61% of the transcriptome changes in response to double stresses. It was also seen that plants prioritized between antagonistic responses for approximately 5-10% of the differentially expressed transcripts (Rasmussen et al. 2013). A functional clustering analysis was done for the overlapping target genes (529) between the different combined stress conditions and the resulting 4 clusters can be seen in fig.3 (Barah et al. 2016).

1.2 The Effect of Global Warming on Plants

Heat is an abiotic factor that can pose serious threats to the plant's growth and development, circadian rhythm, and immunity. For the model plant *Arabidopsis thaliana*, heat can be classified as warm ambient temperature (22-27°C), high temperature (27-30°C), and heat stress (37-42°C) (Liu et al. 2015). Due to global warming, the annual mean maximum temperature has increased by 0.35°C, and the annual mean minimum temperature has increased by 0.35°C, and the annual mean minimum temperature has increased by 0.35°C, and the annual mean minimum temperature has increased by 1.13°C during the period 1979-2003 (Peng et al. 2004). The rise in the mean annual temperature is expected to increase over the next years. This rise in temperature is causing significant losses of agricultural crops. For instance, the global maize and wheat yield has decreased by 3.8% and 5.5% respectively over the period of 1980-2008 (Lobell et al. 2011). It has been estimated that the global yields for the six most widely grown crops (wheat, rice, maize, barley, soy-beans, and sorghum) will decrease by 0.6~8.9% for every 1°C raise in temperature (Lobell and Field 2007).

Not only does global warming decrease the crop yield, but it also affects other aspects of the plant life cycle. For instance, a study in 2002 has shown that the average first flowering date of 385 British plant species has advanced by 4.5 days over the last decade (Fitter and Fitter 2002). Thus, understanding the plant's heat stress response and the different signal transduction

pathways that modulate such response specifically in more heat tolerant plants is of critical importance.

1.3 The Use of Arabiodopis thaliana in Studying Plant Stress Responses

Arabidopsis thaliana (thale cress) is a small angiosperm that is a member of the family Brassicacea (Amtmann 2009) It has been widely used as a model organism in botany since it was sequenced in the year 2000. The use of *A.thaliana* as a model organism is due to 1) A very small diploid genome of 125 mega base pairs spanning 5 chromosomes with fewer than 30,000 protein coding genes (Weigel and Mott 2009). 2) The presence of detailed physical and genetic map of all of its chromosomes. 3) A very short life cycle (6 weeks). 4) Easy and efficient transformation using *Agrobacterium tumefaciens*. 5) A large number of mutant strains.

As a model organism, *A.thaliana* has been used extensively over the years to study the plant's genotypic, phenotypic, and metabolic variations. It has also been used to study plant responses to biotic and abiotic stress. However, *A.thaliana* is a stress sensitive plant; thus, it has not been productive in such investigations (Kazachkova et al. 2013).

1.4 *Eutrema* salsugineum

Eutrema salsugineum (salt cress) is halophytic plants species that has been shown to be tolerant to a variety of abiotic stresses including salt, drought, and cold (Lee et al. 2013). It belongs to the family *Brassicaceae* to which *A. thaliana* belongs to. The genome of *E. salsugineum* was sequenced in 2013. The size of the genome is 241 Mb spanning 7 chromosomes with 26,531 protein coding genes. Repetitive sequences that are found mainly in pericentromeric regions constitute 51.4% of the halophote's genome (Yang et al. 2013).

1.5 Evidence for the Extremophilic Properties of *Eutrema salsugineum*

E. salsugineum was found to be able to distribute and store Na⁺ under salinity stress by a highly coordinated control of ion movement across both the tonoplast (TP) and the plasma membrane (PM). For instance, an increased expression of the PM Na^+/H^+ exchanger SOS1 was observed in salt stressed roots and leaves. However, expression levels of the PM H⁺- ATPase

isoform *AHA3*, and the Na⁺ transporter *HKT1* did not change in salt stressed roots and leaves. The Na^+/H^+ exchanger *NHX1* was only detected in PM fractions of roots (Vera-Estrella et al. 2005).

One study aimed at investigating the transcript profile of *E. salsugineum* using a cDNA microarray containing 3628 unique sequences in response to salinity, cold, stimulated drought and re-watering after stimulated drought. The study revealed 154 differentially expressed transcripts under the investigated stresses with only 6 genes that were common between them. This is evidence that *E. salsugineum* exhibits a stimulus specific response (Wong et al. 2006).

An experiment investigated the biological function of a tonoplast AQP gene (*TsTIP1;2*) that has been found to be upregulated under a lot of stress conditions in *E. salsugineum*. Results revealed that the ectopic over-expression of the gene in A. *thaliana* increased the plant's tolerance to salt, drought, and oxidative stress. The gene was also found to transport H_2O_2 under oxidative stress into yeast cells and have water channel activity when expressed in *Xenopus* oocytes. The data collectively indicates that *TsTIP1;2* might have a role in the high stress tolerance of *E. salsugineum* (Wang et al. 2014b).

At an optimal temperature of 21°C, the metabolite levels of *E. salsugineum* and *A.thaliana* were found to be intrinisically different. *A. thaliana* had high levels of putrescine and fumarate while *E. salsugineum* had higher levels of amino acids such as alanine, asparagines, histidine, serine, phenylalanine, and leucine. At 4°C both species accumulated sucrose, but this accumulation was temporary in *A. thaliana* after the return to the optimal temperature. However, it was sustained in *E. salsugineum* (Benina et al. 2013).

A microarray study of cold acclimated *E. salsugineum* at a temperature of 4°C revealed the functional gene groups that are involved in cold tolerance. When considering down-regulated genes, the significantly affected functional groups included cell wall, photosynthesis, and hormones. When considering up-regulated genes, the significantly affected functional groups included glycolysis and biodegradation of xenobiotics (Lee et al. 2013).

A comparative study of *E. salsugineum* and *A. thaliana* under salinity stress focused on chloroplastic metabolism. *E. salsugineum* was found to have an intrinsic increased chlorophyll a/b ratio accompanied by higher Y_{11} value, lower non-photochemical quenching value, and a more active photosystem 1 (PS1). *E. salsugineum* was also found to have an intrinsic increase in

the production of H_2O_2 from plastoquinone pool. Under salt stress, the above mentioned variables were found to increase in *A. thaliana*. However, they remain unchanged in *E. salsugineum* which signals that the plant is metabolically primed to stress (Wiciarz et al. 2015).

Abiotic stresses such as salinity, drought, and low temperatures are known to cause the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) which eventually lead to the accumulation of toxic aldehydes in plant cells. Aldehyde dehyrogenases (ALDHs) have a critical role in eliminating the toxic aldehydes (Singh et al. 2013). Seventeen members of ten plant *ALDH* families have been identified in *E. salsugineum*. In a gene expression analysis of *A. thaliana* and *E.salsugineum* under salt stress, most of the *ALDH* genes had the same expression levels in both plants except for *ALDH7B4* and *ALDH10A8*. This indicates that both genes might have a role in the extremophilic charachteristics of *E. salsugineum* (Hou and Bartels 2015).

Hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) is another ROS that modulates many biological and physiological roles in plants in low levels. However, high levels of H_2O_2 can cause damage to cellular structures leading to severe effects (Ozyigit et al. 2016). Glutathione peroxidases (GPX) catalyze the reduction of H_2O_2 into water or alcohols to prevent any potential cellular damage. When studying the expression levels of *E. salsugineum GPX* genes, it was found that the gene family members were coordinately regulated under specific abiotic stress conditions and in different tissues (roots and leaves). For instance, three *GPX* genes (*GPX5, GPX7, GPX8*) were up-regulated in leaves under salt stress; While six *GPX* genes (*GPX1, GPX2, GPX3, GPX5, GPX7, GPX8*) were up-regulated in roots under salt stress. On the other hand, four *GPX* genes (*GPX1, GPX3, GPX4, GPX7*) in leaves under osmotic stress; While almost all *GPX* genes were up-regulated in roots under osmotic stress (Gao et al. 2014).

Based on the reviewed literature, it can be seen that the focus of stress tolerance studies using *E. salsugineum* has been salinity, drought, and cold responses. Thus, studying heat tolerance mechanisms in *E. salsugineum* is a necessary step in understanding the effect of global warming on the world's agricultural crops.

1.6 Comparing the Genomes of A. thaliana and E. salsugineum

It can be seen from sections 1.3 and 1.4, that the size of *E. salsugineum*'s genome is twice the size of *A. thaliana*'s genome. The halophyte's genes have a high sequence identity (90%-95% at cDNA level) to *A. thaliana* (Taji et al. 2004). Due to the high genetic similarity between *E. salsugineum* and the model plant *A. thaliana* and the limitation of using *A. thaliana* to study stress responses, *E. salsugineum* has been extensively used over the past years as a model plant to study the signal transduction pathways that are involved in stress tolerance (Wong et al. 2006).

1.7 Thermotolerance

Plants have an inherent ability to survive exposure to temperatures above the optimal for growth (basal thermo-tolerance) and an ability to survive severe heat stress preceded by exposure to elevated but non-lethal temperatures or other types of stress (acquired thermo-tolerance) (Larkindale et al. 2005). Gene expression data under heat stress from different plant species, different tissue types, growth conditions and developmental stages revealed that high temperatures affect approximately 2% of the plant genome (Qu et al. 2013).

1.7.1 Controlling Thermo-tolerance

It has been reported that salicylic acid (SA)(Clarke 2004), jasmonic acid (JA) (Clarke et al. 2009), and ethylene signaling pathways are required for basal thermo-tolerance. ROS scavenging proteins (Miller et al. 2008), the transcriptional co-activator Multi-protein Bridging Factor 1C (*MBF1c*) (Suzuki et al. 2008), and Respiratory Burst Oxidase Homologue (*Rboh*) are also required for basal thermo-tolerance (Miller et al. 2008). On the other hand, acquired thermo-tolerance has been found to be controlled by Heat Stress Transcription Factors (*Hsfs*) and Heat Stress Proteins (*Hsps*) (Liu et al. 2015). Some signaling molecules such as ethylene, phospholipids, calcium, ABA, H_2O_2 , and SA are also involved in acquired thermo-tolerance (Song et al. 2012).

1.7.2 Basal Thermotolerance

The major hormones produced by plants are gibberellins (GA), auxins, cytokinins, abscisic acid (ABA), salisylic acid (SA), ethylene (ET), jasmonates (JA), strigolactones, and brassinosteroids (BR). ABA, SA, ET, and JA are known to have critical roles in plant biotic and abiotic stress responses (Verma et al. 2016). Even though the four hormones have been shown to have roles in both types of stresses, ABA is more involved in plant abiotic stresses such as salinity, drought, cold, and heat stress (Lata and Prasad 2011; Zhang et al. 2006); SA, ET, and JA are more involved in plant responses to biotic stresses (Bari and Jones 2009). In the following section the separate role of the previously mentioned hormones will be explored with a focus on their role in basal thermotolerance. Evidence for crosstalk between the different hormones to mediate stress responses has been recently increasing; thus, this will also be explored in the next section.

1.7.2.1 Salicylic Acid (SA)

1.7.2.1.1 SA biosynthesis

Salicylic acid is a seven carbon phenolic compound found in nature. It is an endogenously synthesized phyto-hormone signaling molecule in plants. Three pathways are involved in the biosynthesis of SA in plants, the shikimic acid pathway, the phenylalanine pathway, and the isochorismate pathway (Khan et al. 2015).

1.7.2.1.2 The role of SA in stress tolerance

SA is involved in many plant physiological processes such as proline metabolism, photosynthesis nitrogen metabolism, glycinebetaine production, and antioxidant defense(Khan et al. 2015). It has also been shown to be involved in the induction of stress related genes and

responses to both biotic (Kumar 2014) and abiotic stresses such as salinity (Khan et al. 2014), drought (Fayez and Bazaid 2014), and heat in plants (Khan et al. 2013).

Many abiotic stress factors have been shown to induce enzymes involved in SAbiosynthesis such as isochromate synthase and phenylalanine ammonialyase (ICS & PAL) (Wildermuth et al. 2001). Exogenous application of SA to *A. thaliana* was found to enhance drought tolerance by up-regulating *ICS1 (Hunter et al. 2013)*. Exposure of *A. thaliana* to ozone stress caused synthesis of SA with the involvement of ICS (Ogawa et al. 2005). SA accumulation occurred in barley roots and leaves due to the increased activity of PAL and benzoic acid hydroxylase under UV-B radiation and water deficit stress (Bandurska and Cieślak 2013).

1.7.2.1.3 The role of SA in thermo-tolerance

The role of SA in plant heat tolerance has been reported in many experiments (Larkindale et al. 2005; Wang et al. 2010; Khan et al. 2013).Transgenic *A. thaliana* seedlings that had an SA-decomopsing salicylate hydroxylase showed a decreased tolerance to heat (Larkindale and Knight 2002). SA was shown to decrease oxidative stress and electrolyte leakage, and improve maximum yield of PSII, Fv/Fm, and quantum yield of the PSII electron transport in heat stressed *Cucumis sativa* seedlings (Shi et al. 2006). Treatment of *T. aestivum* with SA increases stress tolerance by increasing proline production and restricting the formation of ethylene under HS (Khan et al. 2013).

1.7.2.1.4 The mechanism of SA to modulate abiotic stress

The signaling pathway and mechanism by which SA regulated response to abiotic stress is not yet understood. However, the SA-mediated plant stress tolerance mechanism has been shown to involve ROS signaling and the interaction of SA with mineral nutrients (Mn, Ca, Cu, Fe, P, Zn), osmolytes (GB & Pro), secondary metabolites (glucosinolates, alkaloids, anthocyanins, vanillin), and other phytohormones (ethylene & ABA) (Khan et al. 2015). Salinity stress in *Vigna radiata* was shown to be alleviated by SA treatment which enhances the activities of ROS scavenging enzymes such as SOD, GPX, APX, CAT, and GR(Khan et al. 2014). Antioxidant enzymes such as CAT, APX, POD, and SOD had increased activities modulated by SA also in plants under drought (Saruhan et al. 2011)and cold stress (Mutlu et al. 2013). The uptake of plant beneficial minerals such as Mn, Ca, Cu, Fe, P, and Zn is regulated by SA minimizing oxidative stress under Pb stress (Wang et al. 2011a). SA increased photosynthesis in salt stressed *Brassica juncea* by decreasing cellular Na+ and Cl- ions and increasing the nutrient content (Syeed et al. 2010).

Osmolytes such as glycinebetaine (GB) and proline (Pro) contribute to maintenance of turgor pressure in stressed plants without interfering with any other metabolic processes (Misra and Saxena 2009). SA was shown to increase GB accumulation in plants under salinity, drought, and cold stress (Jagendorf and Takabe 2001). Photosynthesis and growth processes in salinity stressed *V. radiate* were restored by SA caused GB accumulation (Khan et al. 2014). SA was also shown to activate Pro biosynthesis enzymes and increase the Pro content under salt stress; this was accompanied by an increased salinity tolerance in *Lens esculenta (Misra and Saxena 2009)*. Nitrogen assimilation and the heat stress impact on photosynthesis were alleviated by increased Pro production due to SA- mediated increase in the activity of y-glutamyl kinase, and decrease in the activity of Pro oxidase (Khan et al. 2013).

Secondary metabolites are substances that are derived from primary metabolites; they are produced by plants as defense chemicals and are not involved in any metabolic activity (Irchhaiya et al. 2014). Exogenously applied SA to UV-B stressed *T. aestivum* increased the accumulation of anthocyanin and tocopherol (Hovarth et al. 2007). Production of sterols, xanthoproteins, saponins, and coumarins was induced in water stressed *Simarouba glauca* by the foliar application of SA (Awate and Gaikwad 2014).

1.7.2.2 Jasmonates (JAs)

1.7.2.2.1 JA biosynthesis

Jasmonates (JAs) are plant oxylipins that are involved in several developmental processes in plants such as vegetative growth, germination, and senescence. JAs also activate plant stress responses to biotic factors such as insect driven wounding or pathogen attack (Thaler et al. 2004), and abiotic factors such as salinity, cold, and heavy metal toxicity (Pauwels and Goossens 2011). Generally, oxylipins can be produced in plants either enzymetically, by α -DIOXYGENASES (α -DOXsas) or LIPOXYGENASES (LOXs), or non-enzymetically, by autooxidation of polyunsaturated fatty acids (Sharma and Laxmi 2015). There is a variety of active jasmonate compounds in plants including jasmonic acid (JA), cis jasmone (CJ), methyl jasmonate (MeJA), and jasmonoyl-isoleucine (JA-Ile) (Fonseca et al. 2009).

1.7.2.2.2 JA signal transduction pathway

The JA signal transduction pathway involves many repressors, transcription factors, and members of the ubiquitin proteasomal pathway. In the absence of a stimulus, jasmonic acid is not produced. This caused the jasmonate zim domain (JAZ) repressors to bind to the transcription activator MYC2 which leads to the recruitment of TPL and adaptor protein NINJA. The JAZ-NINJA-TPL complex causes the recruitment of HDA6 and HDA19 inhibiting the JA mediated gene expression (Fig. 4) (Sharma and Laxmi 2015).

In the presence of a stimulus, JA is produced and epimerized to JA-Ile which binds to Col1-JAZ-InsP5 co-receptor complex causing JAZ to be ubiquitinated and degraded by the proteosome. MYC2 and its homologs are then released causing them to bind to the G-box element that is found downstream of the JA responsive genes leading to the JA responses (Sharma and Laxmi 2015).

1.7.2.2.3 The role of JA in thermotolerance

Clarke et al. were the first to establish the role of the JA signaling cascade in basal thermotolerance of *A. thaliana*. Heat stressed plants accumulated a variety of JAs including JA, JAIle, OPDA, and MeJA. Cell viability of the heat stressed plants was maintained due to exogenous application of MeJA. Moreover, JA and SA signaling mutants were found to be significantly affected by exposure to heat (Clarke et al. 2009).

WRKY is a protein family found in *A. thaliana* whose members are known to be involved in a variety of stress responses. Exogenous application of JA induced the expression of a member of the WRKY family involved in heat stress, CaWRKY40. In addition, *NtLOX1* gene responsible for JA biosynthesis was found to be downregulated in plants with over-expressed *CaWRKY40* (Dang et al. 2013).

1.7.2.3 *Ethylene* (*ET*)

1.7.2.3.1 ET Biosynthesis

Ethylene is a gaseous phytohormone that regulates many metabolic and developmental processes in plants including senescence, growth, and fruit ripening; it also has a role in many abiotic and biotic environmental stress responses (Bleecker 2000). Ethylene is produced from methionine by converting S-adenosyl-L-methionine (AdoMet) to the non-protein aminoacid 1-aminocyclopropane-1-carboxylic acid (ACC), and then converting ACC to ethylene (Adams and Yang 1979). This 2 steps reaction is catalyzed by the enzymes ACC synthase and ACC oxidase respectively (Kende 1993).

1.7.2.3.2 Ethylene signal transduction pathway

There are five identified ethylene receptors located in the ER membrane ETR1, ETR2, ERS1, ERS2, EIN4. In the absence of ethylene, the ER receptors activate CTR1, a Ser/Thr kinase, which phosphorylates EIN2, an ER-bound protein, inactivating it. This prevents the transcription of the transcription factors EIN3, EIL1, and EIL2 inhibiting the ethylene responses.

In the presence of ethylene binding, The ER receptors inactivate CTR1 so that it cannot phosphorylate EIN2. Thus, EIN2 will be activated causing the transcription of the transcription factors and leading to the ethylene response (Fig. 5) (Shakeel et al. 2013).

1.7.2.3.3 The role of Ethylene in thermotolerance

Ethylene responsive element binding factors (ERFs) are a TF family found in *A.thaliana* that are involved in a variety of developmental processes and stress responses. ERF1 is an upstream molecule in both the ET and JA signal transduction pathways. Cheng et al. reported that salinity and drought stress treatments caused the upregulation of *ERF1*; moreover, overexpression of *ERF1* in *A. thaliana* caused increased tolerance to heat, salinity and drought stresses. Heat stressed *A. thaliana* over-expressing *ERF1* showed up-regulation of most heat tolerance genes (Cheng et al. 2013).

Heat stressed *Triticum aestivum* L., a heat sensitive cultivar, during early kernel development showed a significantly increased ethylene production in developing kernels, embryos, and flag leaves. The accumulation of ethylene caused kernel abortion and increased maturation. Treatment of the plant with an ethylene inhibitor prior to heat treatment inhibited kernel abortion and reduction in its weight (Hays et al. 2007).

Ethylene was also found to play a significant role in the ability of tomato pollen to withstand heat stress. Heat stressed tomato plants that were treated with an ethylene releaser had a 5-fold increase in the number of germinating pollen per flower. Inhibition of ethylene

biosynthesis in heat stressed tomato plants caused a 5-fold decrease in the number of germinating pollen per flower (Firon et al. 2012).

1.7.2.4 Abscisic acid (ABA)

ABA is a 15-C weak acid (Finkelstein 2013) that is formed by the cleavage of carotenoids which are derived from isopentenyl diphosphate. The genes that encode the enzymes involved in the ABA biosynthesis pathway include *ABA1*, *ABA2*, *ABA3*, *NCED*, and *AAO3* (Wasilewska et al. 2008).

A variety of genetic, biochemical, and molecular studies have been able to identify around 200 loci regulating the ABA response and thousands of genes regulated by ABA (Finkelstein 2013). The main ABA signaling components are a family of receptor proteins PYR/PYL/RCAR that act as negative regulators for the PP2C protein family (Ng et al. 2014). Inhibition of PP2C causes the activation of the kinase SnRK2 which targets the downstream components of the ABA network including bZIP transcription factors (ABF/ABRE/ABI5), ion channels, and NADPH oxidases (Fig. 6) (Hauser et al. 2011).

ABA is considered to be a master regulator for plant abiotic stress responses such as salt, drought, heat, and high light intensity (Bari and Jones 2009). The main abiotic factor that causes the accumulation of ABA in *A. thaliana* is reduced water availability for the cells. High ABA levels in plants is known to cause maintained seed dormancy, reduced water loss by transpiration through the stomata, and inhibited germination and lateral root formation (Hauser et al. 2011).

When *A. thaliana* was exposed to a combination of salt and heat stress, 699 transcripts were found to be upregulated as a result of the stress combination. Many of these transcripts were found to be associated with the hormone abscisic acid. Abscisic acid metabolism and signaling *A. thaliana* mutants exposed to the same combination of stress were found to be more stress sensitive than wild type plants (Suzuki et al. 2016). In another study, exogenous application of ABA to heat stressed *Cier arietinum* L. was shown to enhance the plant's thermotolerance indicated by the increased seedling growth compared to the ABA untreated

plants (Kumar et al. 2012b). Also in maize and *Phragmites communis*, exogenous application of ABA was found to enhance thermotolerance (Gong et al. 1998; Ding et al. 2010).

The mechanism by which ABA modulates the heat stress response is not yet fully understood. However, it has been shown that ABA can enhance thermo-tolerance by inducing HSPs or HSFs (Pareek et al. 1998; Rojas et al. 1999). Gong et al. reported that the action of ABA in modulating thermo-tolerance might involve calcium (Gong et al. 1998), while Song et al. reported that it might involve an increase in the levels of nitric oxide (Song et al. 2008).

1.7.2.5 Hormonal crosstalk

The network of crosstalk between the different plant hormones and its role in thermotolerance is not yet understood. However, evidence of the strong interaction between the hormones under other types of stress, mainly biotic, indicates that similar interactions might exist for the heat response as well (Verma et al. 2016).

Heat stressed *Pinus radiate* was tested for the levels of the different hormones. Results showed that the immediate heat stress response involved the production of both ABA and SA; this could be explained by the plant's need to regulate stomatal closure and oxidative membrane damage (Escandon et al. 2016).

1.7.2.5.1 Hormonal Crosstalk to regulate non-heat stress responses

SA and JA are known to regulate biotic stress responses in an antagonistic manner(Bari and Jones 2009); In tomato, the JA wound response was found to be inhibited by the exogenous application of SA (Doherty et al. 1988). NPR1 is thought to have a critical role in the anatagonistic relationship between both hormones. *npr1* mutant plants showed an inhibited suppression of JA-response genes such as vegetative storage protein (*VSP*), lipoxygenase 2 (*LOX2*), and *PDF1.2* by SA (Spoel 2003).

JA and ET were found to work synergistically to regulate stress genes after pathogen infection (Zhu et al. 2011). In pathogen infected tomato, positive interaction of JA and ET caused the transcription of genes encoding proteinase inhibitors (Verma et al. 2016). Also expression of *ERF1* and activation of pathogen related genes (*PR*) was found to require both JA and ET (Lorenzo 2002). ET and ABA are also known to crosstalk for controlling abiotic stress. Ethylene was shown to induce the transcription of DREBs, members of the ERF transcription factor family. ET is also know to oppose the effect of ABA in seeds and thus induces the release of dormancy and the start of germination (Arc et al. 2013).

Also an antagonistic interaction between ABA and JA and ET to regulate response to pathogens is suspected. Exogenous application of ABA was found to inhibit the basal and induced transcription of JA-ethylene- activated defense genes. On the other hand, inhibition of ABA resulted in the induction of basal and induced transcription of JA-ethylene defense genes (Anderson et al. 2004).

SA was shown to induce the accumulation of ABA under normal and salinity conditions improving photosynthesis and growth processes, and Osmotic adaptation in *S. lycopersicum*. In freezing stressed *Z. mays*, exogenous ABA treatment caused changes in the cellular SA and the oHCA (Pál et al. 2011).

1.7.2.6 Other molecules involved in basal thermo-tolerance

The wheat *Lipid Transfer Protein 3 (TaLTP3)* was found to be up-regualted in response to salt, water shortage, ABA, and heat treatments. Overexpression of *TaLTP3* in *A. thaliana* was reported to enhance basal thermo-tolerance by decreasing H_2O_2 accumulation and membrane damage in response to HS. Thus, it could be concluded that TaLTP3 is ROS scavenging protein (Wang et al. 2014a).

Plants that are stress tolerant protect themselves from the accumulation of ROS such as superoxide radicals, hydrogen peroxide, and hydroxyl radicals by having strong antioxidant systems. Plants have evolved enzymatic and non enzymatic antioxidant systems. The enzymatic pathway includes a variety of ROS scavenging enzymes such as superoxide dismutase (SOD), catalase (CAT), ascorbate peroxidase (APX), glutathione-S-transferase (GST), glutathione reductase (GR), and Glutathione peroxidase (GPX)(You and Chan 2015). For instance, APX and GPX are two ROS scavenging proteins that catalyze H_2O_2 in order to prevent its accumulation from causing damage to the plant cells (Ozyigit et al. 2016). The non enzymatic pathway includes carotenoids, flavonoids, GSH, and AsA (Gill and Tuteja 2010). In addition, soluble sugars such as fructans, and disaccharides are involved in regulating the rate of production of ROS (Couee et al. 2006).

Multiprotein bridging factor 1 (MBF1) is a highly conserved transcriptional coactivator that regulates a variety of processes such as hormone regulated lipid metabolism and endothelial cell differentiation (Takemaru et al. 1997; Brendel et al. 2002). *A. thaliana* has 3 genes that encode MBF1: *MBF1a*, *MBF1b*, *MBF1c* (Tsuda et al. 2004). In *A. thaliana*, exposure to heat, drought, salinity, ABA, SA, and pathogens was found to enhance the transcription of *MBF1c* (Rizhsky et al. 2004; Tsuda and Yamazaki 2004). Transgenic *A. thaliana* that constitutively express MBF1c were found to have enhanced tolerance to bacterial infection, heat, salinity, osmotic stress, and a combination of heat and osmotic stress. Results also revealed that the enhanced tolerance to heat and osmotic stress was caused by inducing the ethylene signal transduction pathway (Suzuki et al. 2005).

The mechanism of action of MBF1c in enhancing thermo-tolerance remains largely unknown. However, recent studies have revealed that MBF1c binds to DNA and controls a regulon of 36 different transcripts upon exposure to HS. The regulon was found to include DREB2A, 2HSFs, and a number of zinc finger proteins (Suzuki et al. 2011).

Reactive short-chain leaf volatiles (RSLV) have an α , β -unsaturated carbonyl bond in their structure and include (E)-2-hexanal and (E)-2-butenal. These molecules have been implicated in HS response; They are signaling molecules that cause the transcription of HS related transcription factors such as HSFA2, MBF1c, ZATs and DREB2A. In HSFA1s knockout plants, the expression of *HSFA2* and *MBF1c* induced by RSLV was inhibited but the expression of *DREB2A* and *ZATs* was not. This suggests that the RSLV signaling pathway comprises an HSFA1- dependent and –independent pathways (Yamauchi et al. 2015).

Studies revealed that fatty acids have a role in the responses to biotic and abiotic stresses through the remodeling of membrane lipid composition (Upchurch 2008). Linolenic acid was

found to be involved in abiotic and oxidative stress responses by inducing antioxidant systems such as Met sulfoxide reductase and galactinol synthase enzymes (Mata-Perez et al. 2015). Nitro-fatty acids (NO_2 -FAs) are produced by the reaction of reactive nitrogen species with unsaturated fatty acids. Nitro-linolenic acid (NO_2 -Ln) is involved in thermo-tolerance by inducing HSPs; it was also found to be involved in the response to oxidative stress caused by H_2O_2 accumulation and ROS by inducing the expression of ascorbate peroxidase (Mata-Perez et al. 2016).

Phospholipases are components of the phospholipid signaling network that is known to regulate plant growth and development. *A. thaliana* has 6 members of NPC phospholipase family, NPC1-6. Recently, studies have shown that NPC1 has a role in basal plant thermotolerance. In *npc1 A. thaliana* knockouts, basal thermotolerance was impaired; this was indicated by the lower survival rate and chlorophyll content seven days after exposure to HS. On the other hand, *A. thaliana* overexpressing NPC1 were found to have enhanced basal thermotolerance (Krckova et al. 2015).

Another group of phospholipases, PI-PLC, have also been implicated in the HS response. *A. thaliana plc* mutants had impaired basal and acquired thermo-tolerance. Complementation of the mutants with *PLC9* was able to rescue both types of thermo-tolerance. Moreover, overexpressing *PLC9* was found to further enhance thermo-tolerance (Zheng et al. 2012).

1.7.3 Acquired thermo-tolerance

Groups of genes that are either up-regulated or down-regulated in acquiring thermotolerance have been identified from different microarray and cluster analyses. Down-regulated genes include those encoding cytochrome P450 s, auxin-regulated genes, and genes involved in cell detoxification (glutathione S-tranferases) and disease resistance (*PR1, PR5*)(Larkindale and Vierling 2008). Up-regulated genes include those encoding HSPs (Hsp101, Hsp20s, organelle Hsp100/CIpB, and small Hsps), regulatory proteins (protein kinase, protein phosphatase, and transcription factors HsfA3, HsfA7a, NF-X1 DREB2A, DREB2B, DREB2C, DREB2H), stress related proteins (cold-regulated protein COR6.6 and late embryogenesis abundant proteins), and genes involved in photosynthesis, oxidative stress, and programmed cell death (Epple et al. 2003; Song et al. 2012; Lim et al. 2006). Phenotypic analysis of T-DNA insertion mutants in *A. thaliana* identified 8 up-regulated genes involved in acquired thermotolerance. The genes encode cystolic ascorbate peroxidase, HsfA7a, NF-X1, ProOx, SGT1a, Hsp110, choline kinase, and thaumatin (Larkindale and Vierling 2008).

1.7.3.1 Heat Shock Proteins (HSPs)

HSPs are molecular chaperones required for maintenance and restoration of protein homeostasis. They prevent the aggregation of unfolded proteins produced due to stress and also restore the folding of the proteins. HSPs are divided into 5 classes based on their molecular masses (small Hsps, Hsp60, Hsp70, Hsp90, Hsp100) (Wang et al. 2004). sHSPs are divided into six classes based on their localization in the cytoplasm, nucleus, endoplasmic reticulum, mitochondria, or plastids (Siddique et al. 2008). They are involved in plant response to various stresses including salinity, cold, heat, and drought (Burke and O'Mahony 2001; Dafny-Yelin et al. 2008). For instance, *hsp18.1, hsp17.4*, and *hsp17.6A* were found to be involved in acquiring thermo-tolerance in *A. thaliana* (Dafny-Yelin et al. 2008).

1.7.3.1.1 Hsp70

Hsp70 family is divided into 4 groups localized to the cytosol, endoplasmic reticulum, plastids, and mitochondria (Lee and Schoffl 1996). *A. thaliana* has 18 Hsp70 family members, of which 14 belong to the DnaK subfamily and 4 to the Hsp11/SSE subfamily. Some of the genes were found to be up-regulated in *A. thaliana* under salt stress (Lin et al. 2001). Hsp70 has been reported to repress the DNA binding activities of HsfA1, HsfB1, and HsfA2 by direct interaction (Li et al. 2014a).

1.7.3.1.2 Hsp90

The function of Hsp90 protein family is controversial, but it is known to be the most constitutively abundant Hsp family in *A. thaliana* (Ludwig-Muller et al. 2000). Decreased level of Hsp90 in *A. thaliana* TU8 mutants was found to cause a decrease in acquiring thermotolerance(Ludwig-Muller et al. 2000). On the other hand when Hsp90 was inhibited in *A. thaliana* seedlings, it was found to cause the increased expression of *Hsp101* and *Hsp70* and

tolerance of the plant to heat (McLellan et al. 2007). Hsp90 has also been reported to enhance the DNA binding activities HsfA1, HsfB1, and HsfA2 (Li et al. 2014a).

1.7.3.1.3 Hsp100

Hsp100 protein family, CIp – caseinolytic protease proteins, are divided into two classes. They are associated with a great diversity of functions including acquired thermo-tolerance. Hsp60 and Hsp70 were found to be unable to resolubilize aggregates of unfolded proteins once they have formed. However, Hsp100 are able to resolubilize formed aggregates (Schrimer et al. 1996). Constitutive over-expression *Hsp101* in *A.thaliana* was found to enhance thermotolerance on transgenic plants. However, when the heat caused over-expression of *Hsp101* was reduced, *A. thaliana* showed decreased thermo-tolerance (Agarwal et al. 2002).

1.7.3.2 Heat Shock Factors (HSFs)

The transcription of *Hsps* is controlled by regulatory proteins called HSFs (Qu et al. 2013). The genome of *A. thaliana* was found to have 21 HSF members that can be categorized into 3 classes (A, B, and C) and 14 groups (A1-A9, B1-B4, and C1)(von Koskull-Doring et al. 2007). There are four genes in the *HsfA1* group, *HSFA1a, HSFA1B,HSFA1d*, and *HSFA1e*. All of those genes except *HSFA1e* have a role in triggering the HS response and acquiring thermotolerance (Yoshida et al. 2011). In fact, tolerance to heat, salt, oxidative, and osmotic stress were all compromised in the triple (*HSFA1a, HSFA1B,HSFA1d*) and quadruple knockout mutants of *A. thaliana:* This suggests that the HSFA1 group is involved in the response to a variety of environmental stresses (Liu et al. 2011; Liu and Charng 2012).

A variety of experiments have shown that under heat stress, HSFA1a induce the expression of many thermotolerance involved transcriptional regulators including other HSFs, MBF1C, bZIP2, DREB2A, and DREB2B (Yoshida et al. 2011; Liu et al. 2011).

Other studies show that HsfA1a is a master regulator that triggers the heat response by inducing HsfA1b and HsfA2. HsfA2 induces the expression of HSPs under heat stress. HsfB1 is

a co-regulator that improves the activity of both HsfA1a and HsfA2 (Baniwal et al. 2004). The function of HSFA2 in heat response irrelevant of HSFA1 has been explored in transgenic KO *A*. *thaliana*. Results showed that constitutive expression of HSFA2 in the absence of HSFA1 could still rescue the plant under heat stress but not under salt and osmotic stress (Fig.7) (Liu and Charng 2013).

1.7.3.3 DREB2A

The dehydration responsive element binding proteins (*DREB*) are a transcription factor gene family that has a critical role in plant stress responses. The ethylene responsive element binding factors regulate the expression of many stress induced genes by binding to a DRE/CRT cis-element that is present in the promoter region of these genes in an ABA independent manner (Lata and Prasad 2011). *DREB2* are known to be important in the heat and dehydration stress pathways (Li et al. 2014b).

The constitutive expression of *DREB2A* in *A. thaliana* resulted in enhanced target gene induction during heat and dehydration stress; however, the accumulation of DREB2A due to proteosome inhibitors did not induce target gene expression. Thus, DREB2A only is not sufficient to induce target gene expression (Morimoto et al. 2013).

1.7.3.4 bZIP

An ER membrane-tethered basic domain/leucine zipper (bZIP) transcription factor, bZIP28, was recently shown to regulate three heat stress genes, *BiP1*, *BiP2* and *UTR3*(*Gao et al.* 2008). *BiP1/BiP2* are ER localized molecular chaperones while *UTR3* is an ER and Golgi localized UDP-galactose transporter. In bZIP28 knockout muatant *A. thaliana*, expression of the three HS genes was not achieved; The mutation also caused decreased thermotolerance (Gao et al. 2008). In a study that investigated 45 *A. thaliana mutants* for basal and acquired tolerance, ABA signaling mutants (*abi1* and *abi2*) showed the most significant defect in acquired thermotolerance of root growth and seedling survival. Ethylene signaling mutants (*ein1* and *etr1*) and reactive oxygen metabolism mutants (*vtc1*, *vtc2*, *npq1*, and *cad2*) were defective in both basal and acquired thermo-tolerance, but the basal thermo-tolerance defect was more significant (Larkindale et al. 2005).

1.7.3.5 Other molecules involved in acquired thermotolerance

Exposure to heat stress is known to raise the cytoplasmic levels of Ca^{+2} . Calmodulin (CaM) is a Ca^{+2} sensing protein that is known to be involved in heat stress signal transduction pathways (Virdi et al. 2015). Experiments have shown that the cytoplasmic Ca^{+2} levels in wheat and rice increase within 4 and 7 min of heat stress respectively followed by induction of *CaM* genes. Ca^{+2} is proposed to be involved in increasing the DNA binding activity of HSFs through direct interaction. A model to explain how Ca^{+2} and *CaM* interact together to induce HS response proposes that the levels of NO increase due to HS causing the up-regulation of *AtCaM3*. The kinase AtCBK3 then binds to AtCaM3 in the presence of Ca^{+2} which causes the phosphorylation of HSFs (Liu et al. 2008). HSFs interact with heat shock elements (HSEs) causing the transcription of HSPs leading to the acquisition of thermo-tolerance (Queitsch et al. 2000). In sorghum, HSP90 was found to bind to CaM in a Ca^{+2} dependant manner (Virdi et al. 2009). In the presence of Ca^{+2} channel blockers and CaM antagonists, the heat stress induced increase in HSP90 was not observed which indicates that the level of HSP90 is regulated by the Ca^{+2} /CaM pathway (Virdi et al. 2011).

Salicylic acid was also found to have a role in acquired thermo-tolerance. SA induction deficient plants (sid2) were exposed to HS and their ability to acquire thermo-tolerance was investigated. Results showed that sid2 plants had a lower survival rate compared to wildtype plants. More interestingly, pretreatment of the mutant plants with H_2O_2 successfully saved the plant from HS. SA was found to induce the expression of many HSFs, but HsfA2 was the most expressed. exogenous application of AsA, an H_2O_2 scavenger, was reported to decrease the expression of HsfA2 induced by SA. These results show that SA regulates the expression of HsfA2 in response to HS and requires H_2O_2 to do so (Nie et al. 2015).

Systemic acquired acclimation (SAA) is defined as "the activation of acclimation mechanisms in systemic nonchallenged tissue". It was reported that SAA requires at least two steps: the spread of ROS from the initial site that was exposed to stress to the rest of the plant and a stress specific signal that causes the acquisition of stress tolerance. In *A. thaliana*, SAA to

HS was found to be regulated by a temporal spatial interaction between ABA and ROS. The ROS wave was involved in the propagation of electric signals (Suzuki et al. 2013).

1.8 RNA sequencing

The development of high-throughput next generation DNA sequencing (NGS) is considered a revolution in the field of transcriptomics because it allowed for RNA analysis through cDNA sequencing at massive scale. The main RNA-sequencing commercially available platforms are Illumina, Roche 454, Helico BioSciences, and Life Technologies (Ozsolak and Milos 2011). The technique involved converting the extracted RNA into a cDNA fragments library. Adaptors are attached to one or both ends of the fragments. Each fragment, with or without amplification, is sequenced in a high throughput manner to obtain short sequences from one end (single-end sequencing) or both ends (pair-end sequencing). The length of the reads ranges from 30-400 bp depending on the sequencing platform used. The sequenced reads are either aligned to a reference genome or transcripts, or assembled de novo (without the use of a reference genome) (Wang et al. 2009).

1.9 RNA sequencing Vs Microarray

From all the studies formerly discussed it can be seen that no comparative studies between *T.salsuginea* and *A.thaliana* have been performed using RNAseq yet. The only RNAseq studies that have been performed in this field have concerned only *A.thaliana*, and even those are very few.

For instance one research group carried out a genome wide RNA seq approach in order to study the transcription profile of *A.thaliana* in response to dehydration stress encountered for the first time and subsequent times. The results showed that there are 4 distinct types of dehydration stress memory genes that contribute to the enhanced dehydration stress response (Ding et al. 2013).

In a similar experiment to study the effect of mild stress on *A.thaliana* using genome wide RNAseq, 354 genes were found to be differentially expressed in 6 accessions under mild stress. Some of those genes were found to be involved in proline metabolism, abscisic acid signaling, and cell wall adjustments. In addition 87 genes were found to be specific for the leaf response to mild drought stress (Clauw et al. 2015).

The fact that researchers are still not adopting RNA seq analysis instead of microarray is hardly due to microarrays being more efficient. Instead this might be due to the RNA seq analysis being new to researchers and also because it is more expensive than microarrays and is more challenging with respect to data storage and analysis. However the shift to RNA seq analysis is expected due to the many advantages that it has over microarrays. RNA seq analysis does not require species or transcript specific probes like microarrays which mean that it offers unbiased detection of novel transcripts (Ozsolak and Milos 2011). It also is not limited by background and signal saturation like microarrays since it quantifies discrete, digital sequencing read counts and thus it offers a broader dynamic range. In addition RNA seq technology offers higher specificity and sensitivity than microarrays and an easier detection of rare low abundance transcripts(Wilhelm and Landry 2009; Guida et al. 2011; Wilhelm et al. 2010; Malone and Oliver 2011; t Hoen et al. 2008).

Many studies have been carried out to compare microarray and RNA seq technologies and all support the same conclusions previously mentioned: RNA seq offers many advantages not present with microarray. One study used both technologies on RNA samples from a human T cell activation experiment. There was a high correlation between the gene expression profiles generated by both technologies. However, the datasets showed that RNAs seq was more efficient in identifying genetic variants and detecting differentiating biological critical isoforms and low abundance transcripts. RNA seq was also able to detect more differentially expressed genes with greater fold change. Also RNA seq technology allowed the researchers to avoid the technical issues inherent to microarrays such as non specific hybridization, cross hybridization, limited detection range, and issues related to probe redundancy and annotation (Zhao et al. 2014).

In a similar study to compare gene expression profiles of colon cancer cells treated with 5-azadeoxy-cytidine (5-Aza) on both platforms. Results showed that the Spearman and Pearson correlation coefficients of both datasets were above 0.80 with 66-68% overlap. More interestingly, 33 IPA canonical pathways were identified by both technologies out of which 152 pathways were identified by RNA seq only and none were identified by microarray only (Xu et al. 2013).

Based on most of the studies carried out to compare the performance of microarray and RNA seq technologies it can be concluded that even though the RNA seq technology offers many advantages previously discussed, the microarray technology remains an accurate way of

measuring gene expression. Thus both techniques should be considered complementary to each other and not competitive (Nookaew et al. 2012).

1.10 RNA sequencing challenges

There are a few manipulation steps that need to be performed during the preparation of the cDNA library. This complicates the need to profile all types of transcripts. Small RNA sequences such as siRNAs, miRNAs, and piRNAs are easily sequenced after adaptor ligation. Large RNA molecules have to be divided into smaller fragments that range in size from 200-500 bp. Different fragmentation methods used include RNA fragmentation or cDNA fragmentation, which are known to produce specific biases in the produced fragments (Mortazavi et al. 2008; Nagalakshmi et al. 2008).

If the cDNA library is amplified, a number of identical short reads is produced which could be due to the abundance of those reads or PCR artifacts. Using biological replicates would help eliminate this problem (Wang et al. 2009). Another challenge with preparing the cDNA libraries is deciding whether to produce strand specific libraries. Those are very informative for transcript annotations (Wilhem et al. 2008; David et al. 2006; Dutrow et al. 2008), but are extremely tedious to produce (Cloonan et al. 2008). Also the experimenter needs to ensure that the antisense transcripts are not an artifact of reverse transcription (Wu et al. 2008).

The cost of RNA-seq is another research limiting step. The higher the sequence coverage, the more costly the sequencing is. Higher coverage requires more sequencing depth. In simple transcriptomes such as *Sacheromyces pombe* or *Sacheromyces cerevisiae*, sequencing depth is not a problem since there is no evidence for alternative splicing. However, organisms with larger genomes have more complex transcriptomes and thus require more sequencing depth. Once the RNA-seq reads are acquired, the challenge becomes data storage, retrieval, and analysis(Wang et al. 2009).

1.11 Study Objectives and Design

As previously discussed, the effect of global warming on the world crop yield cannot be overlooked. Understanding the mechanisms of heat stress response in thermo-tolerant plants is

critical to identify the target stress related genes that can be used to produce stress tolerant transgenic crops.

The main aim of this project is to assess the transcriptomic changes in the root and shoot of the extremophile *E. salsugineum* in response to heat stress and exogenous ABA application. This will be done through the following steps: 1) reporting the results of the plant transcriptome assembly. 2) inferring the statistically and biologically differentially expressed genes due to the different treatments and the different plant organs. 3) inferring the most enriched functional categories to which the DE transcripts belong to.

Figure 8 shows the workflow of the study. The RNA seq read were de novo assembled using Trinity assembler. The assembled reads were quantified and normalized using Kallisto. The transcripts were annotated using EggNOG. The R bioconductor EdgeR package was used for the differential expression analysis. The DE transcripts were aligned to Arabidopsis thaliana using blastx to identify the protein coding transcripts. Functional analysis was performed for the DE transcripts using DAVID.



Figure 1: An overview of plant response to temperature and drought stress: The immediate effect includes disruption of the cell membrane fluidity, protein stability, and chromatin structure in addition to an increase in the production of reactive oxygen species. The

secondary signal includes an increase in the cytosolic calcium levels, phosphorylation, transcriptional change and the production of a variety of hormones including ABA, SA, ET, and JA (Bita and Gerats 2013).



Figure 2: The plant molecular response to heat stress. High temperature causes the accumulation of ROS which leads to oxidative damage and disruption of cellular homeostasis. This ROS accumulation and the changes it causes act as a signal for activating the great variety of stress response genes which code for protein components of the plant antioxidant system, signaling molecules, and secondary metabolites. Recovery of cellular homeostasis is achieved and the plant develops heat tolerance (Hasanuzzaman et al. 2013).



Figure 3: Gene Set Enrichment Analysis (GSEA) for the differentially expressed genes in plants subjected to single stresses (heat, high light, salt, cold, flagellin) and combined stresses (heat+flagellin+silwet, salt+heat, cold+high light, salt+high light, cold+flagellin+silwet, cold+silwet, heat+high light, cold+flagellin+silwet). Four clusters can be seen: Cluster 1 represents primary processes such as primary metabolism, photosynthesis, and reproduction. Cluster 2 represents secondary processes. Cluster 3 represents the different stress responses processes. Cluster 4 represents the processes that regulate the different stress responses. Nodes were colored according to their corrected P-values. The node size represents the total number of genes in each category (Barah et al. 2016).



Figure 4: The JA signaling pathway. In the absence of a stimulus, jasmonic acid is not produced. This caused the jasmonate zim domain (JAZ) repressors to bind to the transcription activator MYC2 which leads to the recruitment of TPL and adaptor protein NINJA. The JAZ-NINJA-TPL complex causes the recruitment of HDA6 and HDA19 inhibiting the JA mediated gene expression. In the presence of a stimulus, JA is produced and epimerized to JA-Ile which binds to Col1-JAZ-InsP5 co-receptor complex causing JAZ to be ubiquitinated and degraded by the proteosome. MYC2 and its homologs are then released causing them to bind to the G-box element that is found downstream of the JA responsive genes leading to the JA responses (Sharma and Laxmi 2015).


Figure 5: The ET signaling pathway. There are five identified ethylene receptors located in the ER membrane ETR1, ETR2, ERS1, ERS2, EIN4. In the absence of ethylene, the ER receptors activate CTR1, a Ser/Thr kinase, which phosphorylates EIN2, an ER-bound protein, inactivating it. This prevents the transcription of the transcription factors EIN3, EIL1, and EIL2 inhibiting the ethylene responses. In the presence of ethylene binding, The ER receptors inactivate CTR1 so that it cannot phosphorylate EIN2. Thus, EIN2 will be activated causing the transcription of the transcription factors and leading to the ethylene response (Shakeel et al. 2013).



Figure 6: ABA signaling pathway. The main ABA signaling components are a family of receptor proteins PYR/PYL/RCAR that act as negative regulators for the PP2C protein family. Inhibition of PP2C causes the activation of the kinase SnRK2 which targets the downstream components of the ABA network including bZIP transcription factors (ABF/ABRE/ABI5), ion channels, and NADPH oxidases (Ng et al. 2014)



Figure 7: The molecular regulatory mechanism of heat shock proteins. In the presence of heat stress, the monomeric HSFs enter from the cytoplasm to the nucleus where they form trimers. The trimers will bind to the promoter (heat shock element) of the target gene. The HSE is composed of two domains for trimerization and one domain for DNA binding. Transcription produces the corresponding HSP that is responsible for thermotolerance (Hasanuzzaman et al. 2013).

Chapter 2: Methods

2.1 Experimental Setup

The experiments were carried out at King Abdulla University of Science and Technology (KAUST) in Dr. Magdy Mahfouz's lab. *E. salsugineum* seeds were sterilized in 10% (v/v) bleach for 10 min. They were then rinsed in sterile de-ionized water four times and stratified mixed with water at 4°C in the dark for 2 days. Seeds were grown on vertical square plates (1/2MS,1% Suc, pH 5.8, and 1.2% agar) in 22°C for 5 days. Seedlings were separately transferred into MS plates treated with 10uM ABA in 22°C, 16h light/8h dark for 7 days. The seedlings to be heat stressed were transferred into MS plates and grown in (37°C) for 5 days. Shoots and roots were collected separately from plates (0.1g) in eppendorf tube containing beads, immediately frozen in liquid nitrogen, and stored at -80°C.

Six *E. salsugineum* plants were used in this experiment. Two plants were treated with ABA (replicates), while two plants were treated with heat (replicates); the remaining two plants were used as control. Samples were taken from the root and the shoot. The resulting samples were root ABA1, root ABA2, root heat, root control1, root control2, shoot ABA1, shoot ABA2, shoot heat1, shoot heat2, shoot control1, and shoot control2. The root heat sample had no biological replicate. Total RNA was extracted from the samples and the cDNA library was constructed. Total RNA was isolated from shoot and root tissue using Trizol reagent. To eliminate any residual genomic DNA, total RNA was treated with ribonuclease-free DNase (Qiagen). . Single-end total RNA sequencing was performed.

2.2 Computational Analysis

Trinity *de novo* transcriptome assembler (v2.1.1), ran on the AUC server with the default parameters, was used for RNA-Seq reads assembly (Haas et al. 2013). Quantification and normalization of transcripts abundance was carried out using Kallisto (v0.42.4). Annotating the transcripts was performed using eggNOG (v4.5). To identify the protein coding transcripts, the transcripts were aligned to the nr database using tblastx; The TAIR10 IDs for the *A. thaliana* hits were extracted.

Differential expression analysis was performed using the R/Bioconductor package EdgeR (3.12.0). The R version used is the Wooden Christmas-Tree (3.2.3). Trimmed mean of *M*-values (TMM)-normalized transcript abundances generated by Kallisto were used for the differential expression analysis. The common BCV was manually set to 0.01 since one of the samples (root heat) has no biological replicate. Eight pair-wise comparisons were carried out (1. root ABA vs. root control, 2. root heat vs. root control, 3. shoot ABA vs. shoot control, 4. shoot heat vs. shoot control, 5. root ABA vs. shoot ABA, 6. root heat vs. shoot heat, 7. root ABA vs. root heat, 8. shoot ABA vs. shoot heat) using the exactTest() function. The statistically significant differentially expressed (DE) transcripts were extracted at an FDR<0.01 and a logFC cutoff of 4.

The tblastx extracted TAIR10 IDs for the DEGs were uploaded on the Database for Annotation, Visualization, and Integrated Discovery (DAVID 6.7). DAVID's functional annotation tool was used in order to investigate the most enriched annotation categories. The nine DAVID selected default annotation categories were used. The significantly enriched biological processes were visualized using bar-plots generated by R ggplot2 package (2.1.0).



Figure 8: Overview of the work flow.

Chapter 3: Results and Discussion

Trinity de novo assembly produced 49857 genes and 134493 transcripts. The number of differentially expressed transcripts in each comparison at FDR<0.01 and a logFC cut-off of 4 can be seen in Table 1.

Out of the 134493 transcripts, 114692 (85.28%) transcripts had tblastx hits (protein coding). Thus, 19801 potentially non coding or novel transcripts have been identified. 110175 transcripts (81.92%) successfully aligned to *A. thaliana*.

3.1 The 50 most differentially expressed transcripts

Heat maps for the 8 comparisons were generated for the 50 most significantly differentially expressed transcripts. The annotations were used for the row clusters. Only the 20 most DE transcripts in each comparison will be discussed in details in the following section.

3.1.1 Root ABA vs Root Control

3.1.1.1 Up-regulated Transcripts

Late embryogenesis abundant group 1 domain-containing protein (FDR=3.14E-29). LEA proteins are a family of 7 hydrophilic protein groups that have been found to be induced by a variety of abiotic stresses that all lead to water deficit such as drought, salinity, heat, cold, and freezing temperatures. The proteins are known to be associated with water deficit in genereral, whether caused by external environmental stressors or by plant development under optimal growth (Battaglia and Covarrubias 2013). LEA2 proteins, dehydrins (FDR=3.25E-15), were found to be associated to anionic phopholipid vesicles and so are suggested to have a role in membrane stabilization (Koag et al. 2003).

Plant non specific lipid transfer proteins (FDR=3.47E-12) have the main function of transferring phospholipids between membranes. Plant LTPs were found to be involved to biotic and abiotic responses. The proteins were found to be either up-regulated or down-regulated in response to pathogen infection (Julke and Ludwig-Muller 2016). Overexpression of ns-LTP was shown to induce pathogen resistance in plants (Patkar and Chattoo 2006). Also LTPs are involved in the plant abiotic stress response to salt, drought, and cold stress (Julke and Ludwig-Muller 2016). LTPs are speculated to have antimicrobial activity (Cammue et al. 1995). They

were also shown to cause permeabilization of the pathogen's cell membrane (Regente et al. 2005). Finally some LTPs were found to bind to the calcium sensor calmodulin, or be phosphorylated which indicates that they might act as signaling molecules (Martin et al. 2007).

Phosphotases (FDR=5.62E-10) are a large protein family that catalyze the dephosphorylation reactions that may modulate the functions of proteins in signaling transduction pathways (Wang et al. 2013). The plant's ability to adapt to environmental stressors involves the removal of a variety of molecules from organelles, specifically membranes, and replacing them with new ones. This process is carried out by an internal vesicle trafficking system that is controlled by phosphatidylinositol (PtdIns) kinases and phosphatases (Kaye et al. 2011). The enzymes phosphorylate or dephosphorylate the hydroxyl group of the inositol ring in PtdIns (van Leeuwen et al. 2004). PP2C (a type 2C protein phophatase) is a core component of the ABA signal transuction pathway. It regulates the protein kinase (SnRK2) (Fan et al. 2016). Abiotic environmental stressors such as salt and osmotic stress were found to induce the production of PtIns (4,5)P2 and InsP3 in *A. thaliana*. PtdIns 5-phosphatases (5PTases) were found to be involved in the regulation of plant stress responses. Inositol polyphosphate 5-photphatase 7 was found to regulate the production of ROS and the response to salt stress in *A. thaliana* (Kaye et al. 2011).

3.1.1.2 Down-regulated Transcripts

Chitinases (FDR=1.54E-20) are proteins involved in the plant response to biotic stress. Their function is to break down chitin in the cell wall of fungi and inhibit the fungal growth. There are seven classes of chitinase proteins that are involved in a variety of functions including pathogen defense, temperature change, high salinity, metal and wounding stress, and hormone application such as SA, ET, and met-JA(Liu et al. 2010; Su et al. 2015).

Phenylalanine is an aromatic amino acid that is required for synthesis of proteins and serves as the precursor for phenylpropanoid plant secondary metabolites. Phe is synthesized from arogenate in plants. Aspartate aminotransferase (FDR=1.10E-11) were found to catalyze the first step of the aregonate pathway (Dornfeld et al. 2014).

Proline rich protein (FDR=3.25E-15) was also highly differentially expressed. Proline has been extensively shown to have a protective role against a variety of biotic and abiotic stresses in plants. It acts as a molecular chaperone that maintains protein homeostasis during stress. Several studies have also shown that it acts as an ROS scavenging osmolyte. Moreover, proline was found to have a role in stress signaling and protein translation (Szabados and Savoure 2010).

The most differentially expressed transcript in this comparison belongs to the potato inhibitor I family (FDR=3.14E-29). potato protease inhibitors are known to play major roles in the plant defense against pathogens and herbivores (Hartl et al. 2011). One type of potato protease inhibitors is the potato inhibitor I family which is found in the leaves, flowers, stems, and tuber sprouts (Fischer et al. 2015). PIN I and II proteins were found to inhibit digestives enzymes in the guts of microbes which interferes with their absorption of some essential amino acids that are needed for their growth and development (Chen 2008).

Inositol (FDR=2.91E-05) was down-regulated in this comparison. It was found that myoinositl acts the main substrate for the production of PtdIns and phosphatidylinositides which are both essential for the structure and trafficking function of the endomembrane system and thus for auxin regulated embryogenesis (Luo et al. 2011).

3.1.2 Shoot ABA vs. Shoot Control

3.1.2.1 Up-regulated Transcripts

The plant non specific lipid transfer proteins were also up-regulated in the ABA treated shoot (FDR= 2.25E-19). The glucose 6 phosphate phosphate translocator (FDR= 3.38E-13), GPT2, controls the transport of glucose 6-phosphate across plastid membranes in exchange for inorganic phosphate (Niewiadomski et al. 2005). It was also found to modulate seedling development and to have a main role in the developing seedlings response to exogenous sugar.

GPT2 expression has been associated with senescence and impaired carbon metabolism (Dyson et al. 2014).

Heavy metal associated domain (FDR= 1.02E-10) was up-regulated in this comparison. It was shown that early signs of abiotic metal stress in barley were similar to signs of water deficiency stress. Thus, over-expression of dehydration related genes was cause in barley after the exposure to the metals Cd and Hg (Tamas et al. 2010). Moreover, seed germination in wheat was found to be inhibited due to exposure to the heavy metal As, which indicates the involvement of ABA in the heavy metal response of plants (Zhang et al. 2002).

3.1.2.2 Down-regulated Transcripts

The proline rich protein was also down-regulated in the shoot (FDR= 1.11E-11). Pathogenesis related protein 5 (FDR= 2.95E-19) was down-regulated in the ABA treated shoot. Plant reactions to abiotic and biotic stressors involve the physical strengthening of the cell wall through lignifications, callose deposition, and suberization. This is done through the production of PR proteins, phenolic compounds, and phytoalexins. PR proteins are a group of toxic proteins such as chitinases, glucanases, and lysosyme active proteins. There are 17 families of PR proteins including non specific lipid transfer proteins, ribosome inactivating proteins, peroxidases, chitinases, oxalate oxidases, and glucanases (Ebrahim et al.). PR proteins are known to be associated with systemic acquired resistance (SAR)(Van Loon and Van Strein 1999).

The amino acid asparagine is one of the main secondary metabolites produced in senescing leaves in plants since it has a high ratio of N:C and thus serves as a nitrogen transport molecule in the process of senescence. As is known as a key senescence associated gene and is speculated to have a role in the plant response to pathogens (Seifi et al. 2014). Asparagine synthetase (FDR= 1.43E-12) uses glutamine or ammonia as a nitrogen source to convert aspartate into asparagines in an ATP - dependant manner (Loureiro et al. 2013). During the process of senescence in barley, two asparagines synthetase categories are involved. One gene category is induced, while the other is repressed (Avila-Ospina et al. 2015).

The kinase family proteins (FDR= 1.10E-11) are involved in the ABA signal transduction pathway. As previously discussed, ABA interacts with the ABA receptors leading to the activation of the kinases SnRK2s which cause the phophorylation of many downstream substrates involved in the induction of the ABA response (Minkoff et al. 2015). Glucoronokinase (FDR= 2.69E-08) was recently characterized as the last missing enzyme of themyo-inositol oxygenase pathway to nucleotide sugars. The plant cell walls contain carbohydrate sugars that are made from nucleotide sugars. UDP-glucuronic acid is the main precursor of cell walls. One of the pathways that produce UDP-glucuronic acid involves the production of glucuronic acid from myo-inositol using the enzymes glucurokinase and phophorylase (Pieslinger et al. 2010).

Calcium binding protein (FDR= 2.75E-10) was down-regulated in ABA treated shoot. In the presence of ABA, the guard cells are hypersensitive to the changes in their internal concentration of calcium ions which cause the calcium ions to activate the protein SLAC1. This reaction eventually leads to the closure of the stomata. This is not the only pathway by which ABA can mediate stomatal closure (Brandt et al. 2015). The *A. thaliana* genome is known to encode for 9 salt sensitive 3 (SOS3)-like calcium binding proteins and 24 SOS2-like protein kinases. Two regulatory mechanisms for these two protein groups exist. The first is that the calcium binding proteins activate the kinases. The second is that the kinases phosphorylate the calcium binding proteins (Du et al. 2011).

2OG-Fe(II) oxygenase superfamily (FDR= 7.65E-09) are a class of enzymes that are widespread in bacteria and eukaryotes and that use a dioxygen molecule to catalyze the oxidation of an organic substrate. In plants, these enzymes are involved in the formation of ET and other plant hormones and secondary metabolites such as gibberellins, flavones, and anthocyanidins (Araving and Koonin 2001).

Cupins (FDR= 5.92E-08) are a family of proteins that are involved in a variety of biological processes in plants including acting as enzymes such as hydrolases, dioxygenases, dicarboxylases, isomerases, and epimerases. The protein family also has non enzymatic functions such as acting as transcription factors, binding to auxins, and seed storage (Stipanuk et al. 2011).

3.1.3 Root Heat vs. Root Control

3.1.3.1 Up-regulated Transcripts

The zinc finger domain (FDR=0) and leucine rich repeat (FDR=0) were both upregulated in the root in response to heat. The basic region/leucine zipper (bZIP) family is one of the largest groups of transcription factors in plants. Members of this family are known to regulate a variety of developmental processes and responses to environmental stress (Llorca et al. 2015). bZIP28, was recently shown to regulate three heat stress genes, *BiP1*, *BiP2* and *UTR3*(Gao et al. 2008). A gene encoding a zinc finger protein in the grass species *Festuca arundinacea* (*FaZnF*) was found to be upregulated in response to salt, drought, heat, and wounding stresses.

As expected in this comparison, most of the significantly differentially expressed transcripts code for heat shock proteins and heat shock factors as seen in the heat map for RHXRC. The FDR values are 0 for the first 20 most DE heat shock transcripts. The major role of HSPs and HSFs in acquired plant thermo-tolerance was previously discussed in chapter 1. Exposure of the plant to heat stress causes the activation of heat shock factors which bind to heat shock elements on heat shock genes causing the transcriptions of heat shock proteins. *A. thaliana*'s genome is known to code for 21 HSFs, 13 Hsp20s, 18 Hsp70s, 7 HSP90s, and 8 HSP100s (Swindell et al. 2007). The CS domain (FDR= 0) has a compact anti-parallel beta-sandwich fold consisting of seven beta strands (Garcia-Ranea et al. 2002). The domain is known to be present in HSP20 and HSP90 (Singh et al. 2009).

Fructose biphosphate aldolase (FDR=0) was found to be highly phophorylated under heat stress in the root of the 2 plants *Agrostis scabra* and *Agrostis stolonifera*. Moreover, the phophorylation was higher in the thermo-tolerant *A. scabra* than in the heat sensitive *A. stolonifera* (Xu and Huang 2008). Ascorbate peroxidase (FDR= 1.12E-45) are a group of haem proteins that act as H2O2 scavengers in the chloroplasts and cytosol of plant cells. Seven types of ascorbate peroxidase exist in the genome of *A. thaliana* (Jespresen et al. 1997).

Cathepsin protein (FDR=0), a cysteine protease, was upregulated in the heated root. The cathepsin B protein in *A.thaliana* was found to be required for basal pathogen resistance. *Atcathb* triple mutants were also found to have delayed senescence with the accumulation of senescence marker protein SAG12. This indicates that cathepsin B might also have a role in the development of senescence in plants (McLellan et al. 2009).

3.1.3.2 Down-regulated Transcripts

Glutathione S transferase (FDR=0) is speculated to be a potential downstream target for the zinc finger protein (Martin et al. 2012). Glutathione S transferases are a group of enzymes that catalyse the addition of tripeptide glutathione to a number of substrates. Plant GSTs have been found to function in herbicide tolerance and a variety of stress responses such as the response to pathogens, heavy metal toxicity, and oxidative stress (Marrs 1996).

Pathogenesis-related protein Bet v I family (FDR=0) was down-regulated in heat treated root. Bet v 1 is the major birch pollen allergen and is a member of a large pathogenesis related protein family (Hoffmann-Sommergruber et al. 1997).

Serine threonine protein kinase (FDR=0) is a sucrose non fermenting 1-related protein kinase 2 (SnRK2). SnRK2 is a major component of the ABA abiotic stress response as previously explained in chapter 1. Overexpression of wheat *SnRK2.4* in *A. thaliana* was found to enhance the plant's tolerance to a variety of environmental stresses including drought, salt, and freezing (Mao et al. 2010).

A scorpion toxin like domain (FDR=0) was found to be down-regulated in the heat treated root. The auxin repressed 12.5 kDa protein (FDR=0) is expected to be differentially expressed since heat stress causes the accumulation of many plant hormones such as ABA, ET, and JA as previously discussed in chapter 1.

Another down-regulated protein in the heated root is able to Methylate 5hydroxyferuloyl-CoA to sinapoyl-CoA and caffeoyl-CoA to feruloyl-CoA. It plays a role in the

synthesis of feruloylated polysaccharides and is involved in the reinforcement of the plant cell wall. It is increases the formation of cell wall- bound ferulic acid polymers in response to wounding and pathogen attack (EggNOG). One study showed that the drought stressed root of water melon had an up-regulated caffeoyl-CoA 3-O-methyl-transferase (*CCOAOMT*) gene. The protein is able to convert caffeoyl-CoA to feruloyl-CoA and thus has a major role in the synthesis of monolignols necessary for the strengthening of the cell wall (Yoshimura et al. 2008).

Peroxidases (FDR=0) are a family of haem containing enzymes that are responsible for oxidizing ROS and cell wall lignification and defense against pathogens (Novo-Uzal et al. 2014). In the water deficient root seedling of rice, peroxidases were accumulated and their activity was correlated with the strengthening of the cell wall (Le Gall et al. 2015).

3.1.4 Shoot Heat vs. Shoot Control

3.1.4.1 Up-regulated Transcripts

Like the RHXRC comparison the different heat shock proteins, CS domain, ascorbate peroxidase were up-regulated in the heat treated shoot. Galactinol synthase (FDR=2.77E-46) is a member of the glycosyltransferase 8 family. Members of this family catalyze the first step in the production of RFO (raffinose family oligosaccharides). A variety of abiotic stressors were found to cause the accumulation of RFO, which indicates that they have a role in the plant response to abiotic stress (Zhou et al. 2014).

CoM is a coenzyme known to act as a ROS scavenger like glutathionine. ComA (FDR=2.13E-45) is an enzyme that is required for the biosynthesis of ComA (Graham et al. 2002).

3.1.4.2 Down-regulated Transcripts

Peptidyl-prolyl cis-trans isomerase (FDR= 5.93E-65) (PPIases) are a family of ubiquitous proteins. The PPIases are responsible for isomeration of peptide bonds to accelerate the folding of some proteins. The wheat FKBP77 PPIase was found to be induced by heat stress (Kurek et al. 1999). A proline rich protein (FDR=4.47E-50) was also down-regulated in response to heat.

The glycine cleavage system protein H (FDR= 4.50E-62) belongs to the glycine cleavage system that catalyzes the reaction Glycine + H(4)folate + NAD(+) <==> 5,10-methylene-H(4)folate + CO(2) + NH(3) + NADH + H(+). The cleavage system includes 4 protein groups, one of which is the H protein group. The H protein group is responsible for converting P-protein to an active enzyme. The produced 5,10-methylene-H(4)folate is involved in the synthesis of a variety of secondary metabolites such as methionine, purine, and thymidylate (Kikuchi et al. 2008).

A 60S ribosomal protein (FDR=1.69E-55) was found to be down-regulated in heat treated shoot. Ribosomal protein L10 (RPL10) is a ubiquitous protein that has a role in the formation of the 80S ribosome by joining the 40S and the 60S subunits. RPL10 was found to have non-ribosomal related functions in plants. The genome of *A. thaliana* encodes 3 genes that encode RPL10. The three *RPL10* genes were found to be differentially regulated by the exposure to UV-light, suggesting their role in the plant response to this abiotic stress (Ferreyra et al. 2010).

ADP-ribosylation factors (Arf) (FDR=7.41E-47) are a family of small GTP binding proteins that are involved in intracellular trafficking. *A. thaliana* has two homologs for Arf, Arf1 and Arf3. Arf1 was strongly suggested to have a role in the transfer of proteins intracellularly in Arabidopsis (Lee et al. 2002).

3.1.5 Root ABA vs. Shoot ABA

3.1.5.1 Shoot Up-regulated Transcripts

A 14 kDa proline rich protein (FDR= 1.15E-46) and glucan endo-1-3beta-glucosidase (FDR=4.15E-36) were up-regulated in the shoot. A gibberellin regulated protein (FDR= 1.30E-41) was up-regulating in the shoot indicating the presence of GA and its downstream proteins. GAs are known to control photosynthesis in plants. Recently a gene network composed of 47 genes regulating photosynthesis and responsive to Gas was identifies including genes *RGA*, *MYBGa*, and *GID1* (Xie et al. 2016).

MLP-like protein (FDR= 9.09E-34), major latex protein-like proteins, belong to the pathogenesis related 10 protein-like protein family (Bet V 1). A recent study revealed that MLP43 acts as a positive regulator in *A. thaliana* exposed to ABA and drought stress. The protein was found to act upstream of the SnRK2s in the ABA signal transduction pathway (Wang et al. 2016).

Aminotransferases (FDR= 4.19E-32) or transaminases are a large group of enzymes that catalyze the conversion of one amino acid to another. One example of an aminotransferase in *A*. *thaliana* is class 1 glutamine aminotransferase (GAT1). A member of the GAT1 protein family was found to be highly up-regulated in the plant exposed to nitrogen stress causing the repression of shoot branching (Zhu and Kranz 2012).

Glycinebetaine (GB) is a glycine (FDR= 1.71E-31) derived quaternary amine whose accumulation has been involved in a variety of responses to abiotic stress. The nitrogenous compound is thought to be involved in ROS scavenging and osmotic adjustments in abiotic stressed plants (Giri 2011).

3.1.5.2 Shoot Down-regulated Transcripts

Previously discussed chitinase (FDR=8.06E-49), peroxidase (FDR=5.49E-36), and potato inhibitor family (FDR=9.09E-34) were found to be down-regulated in the shoot compared to the root.

Beta-glucosidase/fucosidase hydrolase, (FDR=8.06E-49) is a family 1 glycosyl hydrolase glycoprotein that can hydrolyse both beta glucosides and beta fucosides and is specific for isoflovanoids (Ketudat et al.). The GH1 family is known to be involved in a variety of important processes in plants such as biotic and abiotic stress response, cell wall remodeling and lignifications, and phytohormone activation (Opassiri et al. 2006).

Over-expression of lipid binding protein (FDR= 1.01E-37) FAR-1 (fatty acid and retinol binding protein) in tomato root cells was found to enhance the plant response to pathogen infection. The DE genes in root cells were involved in cell wall regulation and modification, biosynthesis of fatty acids associated compounds, and the phenylpropanoid pathway (Iberkleid et al. 2015).

Glucan endo-1-3-beta-glucosidase (FDR= 4.15E-36) is able to hydrolyse the beta D glycosidic bond in beta D glycans. Another name for this enzyme is callase which is able to break down the polymer callase. Callose is a major polymer in the cell wall of plants along with hemicelluloses and pectin (Mollet et al. 2013).

Plant defensins (gamma thionin family FDR=3.23E-34) are small cystein rich highly stable proteins that have a major role in the plant response to pathogenic attack. Some defensins are also involved in plant growth and development. They are known to act as antimicrobial compounds, proteinase inhibitors, and insect amylase inhibitors (Stotz et al. 2009).

Disease resistance protein 206 (DRR206) (FDR=4.82E-31) was found to be up-regulated in pea plant grown in a naturally infested soil with the pathogen *Fusarium oxysporum f. sp. pisi*. However, the biochemical function of the protein remains unknown (Hadwiger et al. 1992).

3.1.6 Root Heat vs. Shoot Heat

3.1.6.1 Shoot Up-regulated Transcripts

Only one out of the 50 most DE transcripts was up-regulated in the shoot compared to the root.

3.1.6.2 Shoot Down-regulated Transcripts

The previously described peroxidase (FDR=6.30E-18), proline rich protein (FDR=6.30E-18), cathepsin (FDR=1.28E-17), pathogenesis related protein Bet v I family (FDR= 1.49E-16), lipid transfer protein (FDR= 2.93E-12), and potato inhibitor family (FDR=2.00E-14) were all down-regulated in the shoot compared to the root.

Germin-like proteins (FDR= 1.28E-17) are auxin regulated ubiquitous proteins found in plants. Members of the protein family are involved in the plant defense response against pathogen attack (Lu et al. 2010). The protein family has various enzymatic properties including superoxide dismutase, polyphenol oxidase, AGPPase, and oxalate oxidase which allow them to function in plant responses against various and abiotic factors (Barman and Banerjee 2015).

3-hydroxyisobutyryl-CoA hydrolase-like protein (FDR=3.92E-15) is an enzyme that catalyzes the production of CoA and 3-hydroxy-2-methylpropanoate. The enzyme is involved in

a number of metabolic pathways including beta-alanine and propanoate metabolism and leucine, isoleucine, and valine degradation (Rendina and Coon 1957).

Pollen proteins Ole e I (FDR= 4.18E-14) are a group of pollen allergens. The function of these pollen allergens in the plant are not clearly understood but they are speculated to be involved in many pollen physiology related processes such as pollen germination, hydration, and pollen tube growth (Jimenez-Lopez et al. 2011).

Strictosidine synthase (SSL) (FDR= 2.99E-12) is a key plant enzyme in the biosynthesis of alkaloids. *A. thaliana* plants exposed to were found to have 3 SSL genes up-regulated in response to various phyto-hormones such as SA, ET, and met-JA and pathogens. This indicates the involvement of the protein in plant defense mechanisms (Sohani et al. 2009).

Phenylalanine ammonialyase (FDR=8.78E-12) (PAL) is a well studies enzyme that catalyzes the deamination of L-Phenylalanine to produce cinnamic acid and ammonia. The levels of this enzyme are known to fluctuate greatly over short periods of time in plant responses to many environmental stressors. Cinnamic acid, the product of PAL, is the precursor for the biosynthesis of many secondary metabolites including lignins (Camm and Neil 1973).

3.1.7 Root ABA vs. Root Heat

3.1.7.1 ABA Up-regulated Transcripts

The up-regulated transcripts in ABA treated root compared to heat treated one include serine threonine protein kinase, stress induced protein, H2O2 removal protein, peroxidase, glutathione S transferase, and pathogenesis related protein (FDR=0).

Thaumatin-like protein (FDR=0) belongs to the pathogenesis related protein family. ObTLP1 is a thaumatin like protein found in *Ocimum basilicumm* in response to Me-JA. The expression of the gene was found to be organ specific in unstressed conditions and is involved in the response to biotic and abiotic stresses and multiple phyto-hormone applications. The ectopic expression of the gene in *A. thaliana* was found to enhance the plant tolerance to pathogen infection and dehydration and drought stress (Misra et al. 2016).

3.1.7.2 ABA Down-regulated Transcripts

The down-regulated transcripts in ABA treated root include zinc finger protein, cathepsin, CS domain, fructose biphosphate aldolase, and heat shock proteins (FDR=0). Translationally controlled tumor protein (TCTP) is considered a stress related protein due to its up-regulation in stress related conditions. In bacteria, TCTP was suggested to belong to the family of heat shock proteins since it was found to protect the bacterial cell against heat shock induced death (Gnanasekar et al. 2009). *A. thaliana*'s genome has two TCTP genes that act as mitotic regulators (Toscano-Morales et al. 2015).

3.1.8 Shoot ABA vs. Shoot Heat

3.1.8.1 ABA Up-regulated Transcripts

60S ribosomal protein (FDR= 1.29E-51), ADP ribosylation factor (FDR= 3.47E-48), and proline rich protein (FDR= 5.63E-46) were up-regulated in the ABA treated shoot compared to the heat treated one.

Protein inhibitors such as trypsin inhibitor (FDR= 1.31E-53) are known to accumulate in plants in response to pathogen attack. Exogenous ABA application to barley was found to induce chymotrypsin, while exogenous ABA application was found to induce trypsin inhibitor (Casaretto et al. 2004).

Metallothioneins (FDR= 1.93E-47) are cysteine rich metal binding proteins. The rice genome was found to contain an MT gene *OsMT1e-P* that belongs to a family of 13 genes and 15 proteins which are all found in the rice genome. Over-expression of the gene was found to enhance stress tolerance. Under salinity stress, the gene is regulated in an organ specific manner. The encoded protein is thought to act as an ROS scavenger (Kumar et al. 2012a).

Dehydroascorbate reductase (FDR= 1.60E-45) is an enzyme that is necessary for the regeneration of ascorbate, an antioxidant, and the maintenance of the ROS scavenging ability (Shin et al. 2013).

3.1.8.2 ABA Down-regulated Transcripts

Heat shock proteins (FDR= 1.77E-73- 3.14E-49), peptidyl-prolyl cis-trans isomerase (FDR= 6.92E-60), CS domain (FDR= 1.87E-51), and galactinol synthase (FDR= 5.39E-46) were down-regulated in the ABA treated shoot compared to the heat treated one.

3.2 The Top 10 Most Enriched Biological Processes

3.2.1 Root ABA vs. Root Control

The two most enriched terms are "response to water" and "response to water deprivation". The main abiotic stress that has been found to cause ABA accumulation in plants is water deprivation(Hauser et al. 2011). ABA mediated processes, such as the control of stomatal opening, are known to be involved in the plant's response to water deprivation (Rossdeutsch et al. 2016). The ability of ABA to control stomatal opening allows for the reduction of water loss by transpiration when needed (Hauser et al. 2011). In a study to monitor the amount of accumulated ABA in a plant under varied water availability and relative humidity, the lowest amount of ABA was seen in well watered plants grown at high relative humidity. When the plants were exposed to a water deficit, ABA levels increased and were accompanied by a change in stomatal size (Giday et al. 2014).

As expected, the terms "response to abscisic acid stimulus" and "response to abiotic stress stimulus" were enriched. ABA is considered to be a master regulator for plant abiotic stress responses such as salt, drought, heat, and high light intensity (Bari and Jones 2009). The response to ABA stimulus is known to involve a family of receptor proteins (PYR/PYL/RCAR) as seen in figure (Ng et al. 2014). When comparing the transcript abundance of the ABA receptors in response to ABA in maize roots and leaves, the monomeric ABA receptors were involved in ABA signal transmission in the root while the dimeric forms of the same receptors were responsible for this function in the leaves (Fan et al. 2016).

The terms "lipid transport" and "lipid localization" indicate the ABA abiotic stress signaling pathway involves the storage of lipids. This is due to the fact that ABA accumulates

after exposure of the plant to abiotic stress causing the plant to enter a state of dormancy(Hauser et al. 2011). Lipid reserves would be needed for the dormant plant after recovery from the stress induced dormant state. Exogenous application of ABA to developing castor bean plant seeds was similarly found to enhance the accumulation of soluble sugar content by 6.3% followed by deposition of total lipid content by 4.9% (Chandrasekaran et al. 2014).

The terms "embryonic development ending in seed dormancy", "seed development", "fruit development", and "reproductive developmental processes" stress further the role of ABA in inducing a plant dormant state under abiotic stress conditions; entering a state of dormancy involves ceasing reproductive processes including seed and fruit formation. In soft white spring wheat, ABA was found to induce seed dormancy during embryo maturation and to inhibit the germination of mature grains (Schramm et al. 2013). In *A. thaliana* seeds, four AtABCG transporters were found to transport ABA from the endosperm to the embryo to prevent germination (Kang et al. 2015). Commercial production of grapes requires the induction of dormancy release by hydrogen cyanamide. ABA was found to inhibit the dormancy release caused by HC (Zheng et al. 2015).

3.2.2 Shoot ABA vs. Shoot Control

Like the RAXRC pair-wise comparison, the two most enriched terms are "response to water deprivation" and "response to water". However, the exposure of the shoot to ABA appears to cause the differential expression of genes associated with carbohydrates metabolism; this was not observed in the root samples. The most enriched terms include "glucosinolate metabolic process", "glycosinolate metabolic process", "glycoside metabolic process". The mentioned carbohydrates appear to be broken down in response to ABA exposure, which shows in the enriched terms "glycoside catabolic process", "glucosinolate catabolic process", and "glycosinolate catabolic process". Glucosinolates are organic compounds derived from glucose. They are simply sugars with a high content of nitrogen and sulfer. Glucosinolates represent a large store for nitrogen and sulfur in the plant cell (30% of cellular sulfur) (Falk et al. 2007). The catabolism of glucosinolates in response to exogenous ABA application might be explained by the increased need for nitrogen and sulfur under stress conditions so that they are available for primary metabolism (Janowitz et al. 2009). Glucosinolates are known to have a pungent smell

and are produced by plants as a defense mechanism against biotic stress (Janowitz et al. 2009). Due to the increased exposure of the shoot system to biotic stress, glucosinolates are present differentially in the shoot. In a study to analyse the proteome of *A. thaliana* exposed to ABA, nitrilase 1 and 2 (NIT1-NIT2) proteins were found to be up-regulated. These proteins have been hypothesized to control glucosinolates catabolism (Bohmer and Schroeder 2011).

The term "response to zinc ion" was also enriched in this comparison. bZIP transcription factors are known to be involved in regulating acquired thermotolerance (Gao et al. 2008). Two members of the *A. thaliana bZIP* families, *bZIP19* and *bZIP23*, were found to regulate the adaptation of plant to zinc deficiency. *bZIP 19* and 23 double mutants were found to be hypersensitive to zinc deficiency (Assuncao et al. 2010). bZIP10 is also a zinc deficiency transcription factor that was found to have a role in plant resistance to oxidative stress. Overexpressing *Bzip10* in *Brachypodium distachyon* was found to protect the plant and callus tissue from oxidative stress insults (Glover-Cutter et al. 2014). Thus, it is speculated that the application of ABA caused the upregulation of members of the bZIP transcription factors family to regulate the abiotic stress response; Since bZIP proteins are also involved in the plant's response to zinc deficiency, it is logical to have the response to zinc BP enriched.

3.2.3 Root Heat vs. Root Control

The most enriched biological process is "response to heat". As seen in figure 1, the plant's primary response to heat involves changes in the membrane fluidity, protein and cytoskeletal stability, and chromatin structure, accompanied by ROS production (Bita and Gerats 2013). The signal transduction mechanism induced by heat in plants can be summarized as seen in figure 2. The heat shock causes the accumulation of reactive oxygen species such as hydrogen peroxide. This oxidative stress leads to the disruption of the cell membrane properties, proteins, and cellular homeostasis. The homeostatic disruption causes the activation of a variety of transcription factors including the HSFs, DREB2A, bZIP, and the hormone signaling involved transcription factors. Transcription factors cause the activation of stress responsive genes which lead to the recovery of the cellular homeostasis by producing antioxidant enzymes, ROS scavengers, and signaling molecules. Restoring homeostasis eventually leads to heat tolerance in

plants (Hasanuzzaman et al. 2013). Other related highly enriched biological processes include "response to temperature stimulus" and "response to abiotic stimulus".

Evidence for the ROS accumulation in response to heat stress and the activation of plant antioxidant mechanisms is observed in the highly significant enrichment of the terms "response to inorganic substance", "response to hydrogen peroxide", "response to reactive oxygen species", "response to oxidative stress", and "hydrogen peroxide catabolic process". Reactive oxygen species include H_2O_2 , O_2^{-} , OH•, and 1O_2 (Gill and Tuteja 2010). ROS are produced in the cell organelles, plasma membrane and apoplast in response to abiotic stress. ROS accumulation is extremely reactive and toxic to lipids, nucleic acids, and proteins inside the plant cell (You and Chan 2015). The production of ROS acts as a signal for the activation of stress response pathways (Baxter et al. 2014). As previously mentioned, *E. salsugineum* genome was found to have 17 members of the aldehyde dehydrogenase family responsible for breaking down hydrogen peroxide (Hou and Bartels 2015). It was also found that different members of the GPX protein family, which are responsible for the break down of hydrogen peroxide into water and oxygen, were differentially abundant in different tissues such as roots and leaves in *E. salsugineum* in response to abiotic stress (Gao et al. 2014).

The plant responses to heat and high light intensity are expected have overlapping signal transduction pathways since high sunlight intensity is always accompanied by a higher temperature; thus, the enrichment of the term "response to high light intensity" is not unforeseen. Excess light conditions are known to induce the production of ROS in the chloroplast, peroxisome, vacuoles, and cytosol. Accumulation of ascorbate and glutathione in these compartments plays a critical role in the plant response to short term high light stress (Heyneke et al. 2013).

3.2.4 Shoot Heat vs. Shoot Control

The same terms that were highly enriched in the RHXRC comparison were highly enriched here. One term that was newly enriched in this comparison is "nitrogen compounds biosynthetic processes". It was observed that in the SAXSC comparison, genes that are involved in the breakdown of nitrogen rich glucosinolates were enriched. It is speculated that the heat induced ABA accumulation causes the catabolism of glucosinolates releasing nitrogen that can be used to synthesize amino acids such as proline which have a central role in the plant heat response. Proline levels have been found to increase by more than a 100 fold during stress (Verbruggen and Hermans 2008). Proline has been extensively shown to have a protective role against a variety of biotic and abiotic stresses in plants. It acts as a molecular chaperone that maintains protein homeostasis during stress. Several studies have also shown that it acts as an ROS scavenging osmolyte. Moreover, proline was found to have a role in stress signaling and protein translation (Szabados and Savoure 2010). The biosynthesis of proline can occur using two precursors, glutamate and ornithine. However, the glutamate pathway appears to be the most prominent under stress conditions; the ornithine pathway is mainly involved in nitrogen recycling from arginine to glutamate (Liang et al. 2013).

3.2.5 Root ABA vs. Shoot ABA

The most enriched biological processes are those involved in scavenging ROS, specifically hydrogen peroxide as shown in the enriched terms "cellular response to hydrogen peroxide", "hydrogen peroxide catabolic processes", "cellular response to reactive oxygen species", and " cellular response to oxidative stress. It is expected to have more accumulation of ROS in the plant shoot than in the root since shoot cells have more chloroplasts and a large amount of the stress induced ROS is produced by the chloroplasts. It is also highly likely that the variety of genes that are involved in ROS scavenging are organ specific. For instance, Gao et al. have shown that 3 members of the GPX hydrogen peroxide scavenging protein family (GPX5, GPX7, GPX8) were up-regulated in the leaves under salt stress; six different members of the same protein family (GPX1, GPX2, GPX3, GPX5, GPX7, GPX8) were up-regulated in the roots under salt stress; six different members of the same protein family (GPX1, GPX2, GPX3, GPX5, GPX7, GPX8) were up-regulated in the roots under salt stress; six different members of the same protein family (GPX1, GPX2, GPX3, GPX5, GPX7, GPX8) were up-regulated in the roots under salt stress; six different members of the same protein family (GPX1, GPX2, GPX3, GPX5, GPX7, GPX8) were up-regulated in the roots under salt stress (Gao et al. 2014).

"Secondary metabolic process" is highly enriched in this comparison. Secondary metabolic processes are those that do not involve growth or maintenance of the cell. These processes usually occur in specific cells; thus, it is logical to have genes belonging to this annotation term expressed in a tissue specific way (GO:0019748). Genes belonging to this term include cytochrome P450, Nitrilase 3, and sulfotransferase 18. Cytochrome P450 is a

superfamily of haem containing enzymes that are involved in a variety of primary and secondary metabolic processes (Lamb and Waterman 2013). Members of the family are involved in detoxifying the cells from the ROS induced by stress. Nitrilases as discussed before are involved in the glucosinolate metabolism which was enriched in the shoot. *A. thaliana* contains 21 members of the sulfotransferase family (SOT). Members of this enzymatic protein family act on a variety of substrates such as glucosinolates, jasmonates, salycilic acid, and flavonoids, all of which are involved the plant thermotolerance. Sulfotransferases transfer a sulfuryl group from 3'-phosphoadenosine 5'-phophosulfate to the hydroxyl group of the substrate (Hirschmann et al. 2014).

"Lipid transport" and "localization" annotation terms were also enriched. Belonging to this term is the Lipid transfer protein 3. In wheat, LTP3 was up-regulated in response to heat and ABA treatments. Moreover, it was found to enhance basal thermo-tolerance in *A. thaliana* by acting as a ROS scavenging protein (Wang et al. 2014a). The reason lipid transport and localization genes are differentially expressed in the root and shoot is not yet fully understood.

3.2.6 Root Heat vs. Shoot Heat

The most enriched terms are "response to salt stress", "response to osmotic stress", and "response abiotic stimulus". The plants responses to heat, salt, and osmotic stress were found to overlapping in a variety of aspects. For instance, the ABA induced up-regulation of the small heat shock proteins (*sHSP*) in *Physocomitrella patens* was found to be caused under heat, salt, and osmotic stress (Ruibal et al. 2013). The term "response

Similar to the RAXSA comparison, terms related to the synthesis of secondary metabolites were enriched such as "phenylpropanoid biosynthetic process" and "flavonoid biosynthetic process", and "aromatic compound biosynthetic pathways". The phenylpropanoid pathway produces a variety of secondary metabolites in plants such as flavonoids, coumarins, and lignans. The pathway is also required for the biosynthesis of lignin (Fraser and Chapple 2011).

Flavonoids are a group of plant polyphenolic secondary metabolite, and include different classes such as anthocyanins, flavanols, flavonols, tannins, and proanthocyanidins. They are

known to be present in different amounts based on the plant organs (Debeaujon et al. 2001); In *A. thaliana*, 54 flavonoids were found to accumulate in an organ specific manner (Nakabayashi et al. 2014). Flavonoids are known to function as antioxidants; thus, they have a role in plant abiotic stress response. They are also involved in UV light protection and defense against plant pathogens (Kitamura 2006). Members of the cytochrome P450 family, which were also enriched in the RAXSA comparison, are involved in the biosynthesis of flavonoids (Winkel 2004). Other enzymes involved in flavonoid biosynthesis include chalcone synthase (CHS) and leucoanthocyanidin oxidase (LDOX) (Tian et al. 2008; Wang et al. 2011b).

3.2.7 Root ABA vs. Root Heat

Since it has become obvious from the existing literature that the plants mechanisms to respond to stress are extremely varied and overlapping, it was predicted to have the enriched GO terms in this comparison related to plant abiotic responses and ROS pathways. The enriched GO terms include "response to heat", "response to reactive oxygen species", and "response to light intensity".

"Response to cadmium" was newly highly enriched in this experiment. Kulik et al. found that the SNF1-related protein kinase2 (SnRK2s) were transiently activated during the exposure to cadmium. The research concluded that SnRK2 has a role in the regulation of the plant response to cadmium stress through alleviating the ROS accumulation that results from the cadmium exposure (Kulik et al. 2012). SnRK2 is also known to control the downstream components of the ABA abiotic stress response network as seen in figure 6 (Ng et al. 2014). This explains why the response to cadmium was enriched due to the exposure of heat more than due to the exposure of ABA. It is speculated that the exposure of the plant to heat accumulates more ABA than the exogenous exposure of the plant to ABA, which causes the response to cadmium genes to be highly induced.

3.2.8 Shoot ABA vs. Shoot Heat

The only newly enriched term in this comparison compared to the RAXRH comparison is "defense response, incompatible interaction". This is not unpredicted since the plant responses to biotic and abiotic stress are known to overlap in many aspects. For instance, the main players in the basal thermotolerance pathways which are ABA, SA, ET, and JA are known to be involved in both biotic and biotic stresses. However, ABA is more involved in plant abiotic stresses such as salinity, drought, cold, and heat stress (Lata and Prasad 2011; Zhang et al. 2006); SA, ET, and JA are more involved in plant responses to biotic stresses (Bari and Jones 2009).





Figure 9: A multi-dimensional scaling plot using the biological coefficient of variation method shows how the samples cluster. The replicates cluster as expected. It can be predicted from the distance that the heat samples will have higher differential expression compared to the control samples than the ABA samples.



Cluster Dendrogram

Figure 10: Hierarchical clustering of TMM normalized counts across replicates.



Figure 11: The histograms of the FDR frequency distribution for the 8 pair-wise comparisons show the statistically significant transcripts. It can be concluded that most of the transcripts in all the comparison have and FDR of 1; thus, most of the transcripts are not differentially expressed.



Figure 12: Smear plots of log fold-change vs. average log counts per million. A trend line is drawn in red. The blue ablines are drawn at a log fold-change cutoff = 4 (FDR>4, FDR<-4). The biologically significant transcripts can be seen above and below the ablines.



Figure 13: Volcano plots of –log10 (FDR) vs. log fold-change. The plots combine the statistical and biological significance. The blue vertical ablines are drawn at the log fold-change cutoff of 4 (FDR>4, FDR<-4). The horizontal red line is drawn at the FDR<0.01 (-LOG10 FDR>2). The biologically and statistically differentially expressed transcripts can be seen on the upper left and right sections of the plots



Figure 14: Heatmap of the 50 most DE transcripts in RAXRC.



Figure 15: Heatmap of the 50 most DE transcripts in SAXSC.



Figure 16: Heatmap of 50 most DE transcripts in RHXRC.



Figure 17: Heatmap of the 50 most DE transcripts in SHXSC.


Figure 18: Heatmap of the 50 most DE transcripts in SAXRA.



Figure 19: Heatmap of the 50 most DE transcripts in RHXSH.



Figure 20: Heatmap of the 50 most DE transcripts in RAXRH.



Figure 21: Heatmap of the 50 most DE transcripts in SAXSC.



Figure 22: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in RA Compared to RC.



Figure 23: Most Enriched BP Downregulated in RA Compared to RC.



Figure 24: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in SA Compared to SC.



Figure 25: Most Enriched BP Downregulated in SA Compared to SC.



Figure 26: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in RH Compared to RC.



Figure 27: Most Enriched BP Downregulated in RH Compared to RC.



Figure 28: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in SH Compared to SC.



Figure 29: Most Enriched BP Downregulated in SH Compared to SC.



Figure 30: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in RA Compared to SA.



Figure 31: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in SA Compared to RA.



Figure 32: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in RH Compared to SH.



Figure 33: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in RA Compared to RH.



Figure 34: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in RH Compared to RA.



Figure 35: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in SA Compared to SH.



Figure 36: Most Enriched BP Upregulated in SH Compared to SA.

Pair-wise	DE	Up-	Down-	# of
Comparison	transcripts	regulated	regulated	Enriched
		Transcripts	Transcripts	Clusters
Root ABA vs.	50	23	27	8
Root Control (RAXRC)				
Root ABA vs.	2236	1548	688	232
Root Heat (RAXRH)				
Root ABA vs.	830	307	523	90
Shoot ABA (RAXSA)				
Root Heat vs.	1957	669	1288	198
Root Control (RHXRC)				
Root Heat vs.	185	21	164	24
Shoot Heat (RHXSH)				
Shoot ABA vs.	72	52	20	13
Shoot Control (SAXSC)				
Shoot ABA vs.	2197	1292	905	202
Shoot Heat (SAXSH)				
Shoot Heat vs.	2972	1195	1777	256
Shoot Control (SHXSC)				

Table 1: The DE transcripts for the 8 pair-wise comparisons.

Chapter 4: Conclusions and Future Directions

Understanding the signal transduction pathways that control the stress response in the extremophile *Eutrema salsugineum* is a crucial step that will facilitate the development of stress resistant crops using genetic engineering technique. The KAUST produced RNA seq profile of the plant exposed to heat stress and exogenous ABA was analyzed to investigate the up-regulated and down-regulated genes and more importantly biological processes in response to the environmental stressors. *De novo* assembly of the RNA seq produced transcripts was performed. Differential expression analysis of the normalized transcript counts was carried out using 8 pairwise comparisons. The differentially expressed genes were functionally annotated and clustered to find the enriched terms.

The response of the plant root to ABA was found to highly regulate genes involved in the response to water deprivation, ABA signaling pathway, lipid transport, and plant dormancy. The response of the plant shoot to ABA also involves water deprivation response, response to zinc and secondary metabolites related genes. The response of the plant root to heat mainly involved genes encoding heat shock proteins and ROS scavengers. The same genes were involved in the plant shoot response to heat in addition to nitrogenous compounds. When comparing the response of the root and the shoot to ABA, genes related to the production of secondary metabolites, ROS scavengers, and lipid transport proteins were differentially expressed. The heat response in the root and shoot was found to be differentially regulated by genes involved in salt stress response and the phenylpropanoid pathway. The genes that were differentially expressed between the two treatments, ABA and heat, in both organs were related to the response to heavy metals, the response to heat, and the response to oxidative stress. In general, it was concluded that heat induces a much higher differential expression in the plant compared to ABA treatment. The effect of the heat stress is also more widespread and involves a higher variety of genes. The shoot system appears to accumulate a wider variety of secondary metabolite in response to environmental stress.

Further investigation of the role of secondary metabolites such as flavonoids, and nitrogen and sulfur containing compounds in the abiotic stress response of *E. salsugineum* is needed since it appears to be a major mechanism used by the plant. The results of this research

92

offer a wide variety of stress related protein in *E.salsugineum*. Investigation of the overexpression of some of these genes in stress sensitive plants will help in further understanding their functions and mechanisms of action. The unknown functions of the proteins Ole eI and scorpion like proteins in stress tolerance are to be further investigated as well since they were shown to be differentially expressed in response to heat stress.

References

- Adams D, Yang S (1979) Ethylene biosynthesis Identification of 1-aminocycloprpane-1-carboxylic acid as an intermediate in the conversion of methionine to ethylene. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 76 (1):170-174
- Agarwal M, Katiyar-Agarwal S, Grover A (2002) Plant Hsp100 proteins structure, function and regulation. Plant Science 163:397-405
- Amtmann A (2009) Learning from Evolution: Thellungiella Generates New Knowledge on Essential and Critical Components of Abiotic Stress Tolerance in Plants. Molecular Plant 2 (1):3-12. doi:10.1093/mp/ssn094
- Anderson JP, Badruzsaufari E, Schenk PM, Manners JM, Desmond OJ, Ehlert C, Maclean DJ, Ebert PR, Kazan K (2004) Antagonistic interaction between abscisic acid and jasmonate-ethylene signaling pathways modulates defense gene expression and disease resistance in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 16 (12):3460-3479. doi:10.1105/tpc.104.025833
- Araving L, Koonin EV (2001) The DNA-repair protein AlkB, EGL-9, and leprecan define new families of 2oxoglutarate- and iron-dependent dioxygenases. Genome Biol 2 (3)
- Arc E, Sechet J, Corbineau F, Rajjou L, Marion-Poll A (2013) ABA crosstalk with ethylene and nitric oxide in seed dormancy and germination. Front Plant Sci 4:63. doi:10.3389/fpls.2013.00063
- Assuncao A, Herrero E, Lin YF, Huettel B, Talukdar S, Smaczniak C, Immink R, Van Eldik M, Fiers M, Schat H, Aarts M (2010) Arabidopsis thaliana transcription factors bZIP19 and bZIP23 regulate the adaptation to zinc deficiency. PNAS 107 (22)
- Avila-Ospina L, Marmagne A, Talbotec J, Krupinska K, Masclaux-Daubresse C (2015) The identification of new cytosolic glutamine synthetase and asparagine synthetase genes in barley (Hordeum vulgare L.), and their expression during leaf senescence. J Exp Bot 66 (7):2013-2026. doi:10.1093/jxb/erv003
- Awate P, Gaikwad D (2014) Influence of Growth Regulators on Secondary Metabolites of Medicinally Important Oil Yielding Plant Simarouba glauca DC. under Water Stress Conditions. Journal of Stress Physiology and Biochemistry 10:222-229
- Bandurska H, Cieślak M (2013) The interactive effect of water deficit and UV-B radiation on salicylic acid accumulation in barley roots and leaves. Environmental and Experimental Botany 94:9-18. doi:10.1016/j.envexpbot.2012.03.001
- Baniwal SK, Bharti K, Chan KY, Fauth M, Ganguli A, Kotak S, Mishra SK, Nover L, Port M, Scharf KD, Tripp J, Webber C, Zeilinski D, Koskull-Doring PV (2004) Heat Stress Response in Plants: A Complex Game With Chaperones and More Than Twenty Heat Stress Transcription Factors. Journal of Biosciences 29 (4):471-487
- Barah P, B NM, Jayavelu ND, Sowdhamini R, Shameer K, Bones AM (2016) Transcriptional regulatory networks in Arabidopsis thaliana during single and combined stresses. Nucleic Acids Res 44 (7):3147-3164. doi:10.1093/nar/gkv1463
- Bari R, Jones JD (2009) Role of plant hormones in plant defence responses. Plant Mol Biol 69 (4):473-488. doi:10.1007/s11103-008-9435-0
- Barman AR, Banerjee J (2015) Versatility of germin-like proteins in their sequences, expressions, and functions. Funct Integr Genomics 15 (5):533-548. doi:10.1007/s10142-015-0454-z
- Battaglia M, Covarrubias AA (2013) Late Embryogenesis Abundant (LEA) proteins in legumes. Front Plant Sci 4:190. doi:10.3389/fpls.2013.00190

- Baxter A, Mittler R, Suzuki N (2014) ROS as key players in plant stress signalling. J Exp Bot 65 (5):1229-1240. doi:10.1093/jxb/ert375
- Benina M, Obata T, Mehterov N, Ivanov I, Petrov V, Toneva V, Fernie AR, Gechev TS (2013) Comparative metabolic profiling of Haberlea rhodopensis, Thellungiella halophyla, and Arabidopsis thaliana exposed to low temperature. Front Plant Sci 4:499. doi:10.3389/fpls.2013.00499
- Bita CE, Gerats T (2013) Plant tolerance to high temperature in a changing environment: scientific fundamentals and production of heat stress-tolerant crops. Front Plant Sci 4:273. doi:10.3389/fpls.2013.00273
- Bleecker A (2000) Ethylene a gaseous signal molecule in plants. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 16:1-18
- Bohmer M, Schroeder JI (2011) Quantitative transcriptomic analysis of abscisic acid-induced and reactive oxygen species-dependent expression changes and proteomic profiling in Arabidopsis suspension cells. Plant J 67 (1):105-118. doi:10.1111/j.1365-313X.2011.04579.x
- Brandt B, Munemasa S, Wang C, Nguyen D, Yong T, Yang PG, Poretsky E, Belknap TF, Waadt R, Aleman F, Schroeder JI (2015) Calcium specificity signaling mechanisms in abscisic acid signal transduction in Arabidopsis guard cells. Elife 4. doi:10.7554/eLife.03599
- Brendel C, Gelman L, Auwerx J (2002) Multiprotein bridging factor-1 (MBF-1) is a cofactor for nuclear receptors that regulate lipid metabolism. Mol Endocrinol 16 (6):1367-1377
- Burke JJ, O'Mahony PJ (2001) Protective Role in Acquired Thermotolerance of Developmentally Regulated Heat Shock Proteins in Cotton Seeds. The Journal of Cotton Science 5:174-183
- Camm E, Neil G (1973) Phenylalanine Ammonia Lyase. Phytochemistry 12 (5):961-973
- Cammue B, Thevissen K, Hendriks M, Eggermont K, Goderis I, Proost P, Van Damme J, Osborn R, Guerbette F, Kader J, Broekaert W (1995) A potent antimicrobial protein from onion seeds showing sequence homology to plant lipid transfer proteins. Plant Physiol 109 (2):445
- Casaretto JA, Zuniga GE, Corcuera LJ (2004) Abscisic acid and jasmonic acid affect proteinase inhibitor activities in barley leaves. J Plant Physiol 161 (4):389-396. doi:10.1078/0176-1617-01236
- Chandrasekaran U, Xu W, Liu A (2014) Transcriptome profiling identifies ABA mediated regulatory changes towards storage filling in developing seeds of castor bean (Ricinus communis L.). Cell and Bioscience 4 (33)
- Chen M (2008) Inducible Direct Plant Defense Against Insect Herbivores: A Review. Insect Sci 15:101-144. doi:10.1111/j.1744-7917.2008.00190.x.
- Cheng MC, Liao PM, Kuo WW, Lin TP (2013) The Arabidopsis ETHYLENE RESPONSE FACTOR1 regulates abiotic stress-responsive gene expression by binding to different cis-acting elements in response to different stress signals. Plant Physiol 162 (3):1566-1582. doi:10.1104/pp.113.221911
- Clarke SM, Cristescu SM, Miersch O, Harren FJ, Wasternack C, Mur LA (2009) Jasmonates act with salicylic acid to confer basal thermotolerance in Arabidopsis thaliana. New Phytol 182 (1):175-187. doi:10.1111/j.1469-8137.2008.02735.x
- Clarke SM, Mur, L. J., Wood, J. E., Scott, I. M. (2004) Salicylic acid dependent signaling promotes basal thermotolerance but is not essential for acquired thermotolerance in Arabidopsis thaliana. The Plant Journal 38:432-447
- Clauw P, Coppens F, De Beuf K, Dhondt S, Van Daele T, Maleux K, Storme V, Clement L, Gonzalez N, Inze D (2015) Leaf Responses to Mild Drought Stress in Natural Variants of Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol 167:800-816. doi:10.1104/pp.114.254284
- Cloonan N, Forrest A, Kolle G, Gardiner B, Faulkner G, Brown M, Taylor D, Steptoe A, Wani S, Bethel G, Robertson A, Perkins A, Bruce S, Lee C, Ranade S, Peckham H, Manning J, McKernan K, Grimmond S (2008) Stem cell transcriptome profiling via massive-scale mRNA sequencing. Nat Methods 5 (7):613-619. doi:10.1038/nmeth.1223

- Couee I, Sulmon C, Gouesbet G, El Amrani A (2006) Involvement of soluble sugars in reactive oxygen species balance and responses to oxidative stress in plants. Journal of Experimental Botany 57 (3):449-459. doi:10.1093/jxb/erj027
- Dafny-Yelin M, Tzfira T, Vainstein A, Adam Z (2008) Non-redundant functions of sHSP-CIs in acquired thermotolerance and their role in early seed development in Arabidopsis. Plant Mol Biol 67 (4):363-373. doi:10.1007/s11103-008-9326-4
- Dang F, Wang Y, Yu L, Eulgem T, Lai Y, Liu Z, Wang X, Qui A, Zhang T, Lin J, Chen Y, Guan D, Chai H, Mou S, He S (2013) CaWRKY40, a WRKY protein of pepper, plays an important role in the regulation of tolerance to heat stress and resistance to Ralstonia solanacearum infection. Plant Cell Environ 36 (4):757-774
- David L, Huber W, Granovskaia M, Toedling J, Palm C, Bofkin L, Jones T, Davis R, Steinmetz L (2006) A high-resolution map of transcription in the yeast genome. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103 (14):5320-5325
- Debeaujon I, Peeters A, Leon-Kloosterziel K, Koornneef M (2001) The TRANSPARENT TESTA12 gene of Arabidopsis encodes a multidrug secondary transporter-like protein required for flavonoid sequestration in vacuoles of the seed coat endothelium. The plant Cell 13:853-871
- Ding W, Song L, Wang X, Bi Y (2010) Effect of abscisic acid on heat stress tolerance in the calli from two ecotypes of phragmites communis. Biologia Plantarum 54 (4):607-613
- Ding Y, Liu N, Riethoven J, Fromm M, Avramova Z (2013) Four Distinct Types of Dehydration Stress Memory Genes in Arabidopsis thaliana. BMC Plant Biol 13 (299)
- Doherty H, Selvendran R, Bowles D (1988) The wound response of tomato plants can be inhibited by aspirin and related hydroxy-benzoic acids. Physiological and Molecular Plant Pathology 33 (377-384)
- Dornfeld C, Weisberg AJ, K CR, Dudareva N, Jelesko JG, Maeda HA (2014) Phylobiochemical characterization of class-Ib aspartate/prephenate aminotransferases reveals evolution of the plant arogenate phenylalanine pathway. Plant Cell 26 (7):3101-3114. doi:10.1105/tpc.114.127407
- Du W, Lin H, Chen S, Wu Y, Zhang J, Fuglsang AT, Palmgren MG, Wu W, Guo Y (2011) Phosphorylation of SOS3-like calcium-binding proteins by their interacting SOS2-like protein kinases is a common regulatory mechanism in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol 156 (4):2235-2243. doi:10.1104/pp.111.173377
- Dutrow N, Nix D, Holt D, Milash B, Dalley B, Westbroek E, Parnell T, Cairns B (2008) Dynamic transcriptome of Schizosaccharomyces pombe shown by RNA-DNA hybrid mapping. Nat Genet 40 (8):977-986. doi:10.1038/ng.196
- Dyson BC, Webster RE, Johnson GN (2014) GPT2: a glucose 6-phosphate/phosphate translocator with a novel role in the regulation of sugar signalling during seedling development. Ann Bot 113 (4):643-652. doi:10.1093/aob/mct298
- Ebrahim S, Usha K, Singh B Pathogenesis related proteins in plant defense mechanims. In: Mendez-Vilas A (ed) science against microbial pathogens: communicating current research and technological advances.
- Epple P, Mack AA, Morris VR, Dangl JL (2003) Antagonistic control of oxidative stress-induced cell death in Arabidopsis by two related, plant-specific zinc finger proteins. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100 (11):6831-6836. doi:10.1073/pnas.1130421100
- Escandon M, Canal M, Pascual J, Pinto G, Correia B, Amaral J, Meijon M (2016) Integrated physiological and hormonal profile of heat-induced thermotolerance in Pinus radiata. Tree Physiol 36 (1):63-77
- Falk K, Tokuhisa J, Gershenzon J (2007) The Effect of Sulfur Nutrition on Plant Glucosinolate Content: Physiology and Molecular Mechanisms. Plant Biol 9 (5):573-581

- Fan W, Zhao M, Li S, Bai X, Li J, Meng H, Mu Z (2016) Contrasting transcriptional responses of PYR1/PYL/RCAR ABA receptors to ABA or dehydration stress between maize seedling leaves and roots. BMC Plant Biol 16 (1):99. doi:10.1186/s12870-016-0764-x
- Fayez KA, Bazaid SA (2014) Improving drought and salinity tolerance in barley by application of salicylic acid and potassium nitrate. Journal of the Saudi Society of Agricultural Sciences 13 (1):45-55. doi:10.1016/j.jssas.2013.01.001
- Ferreyra ML, Biarc J, Burlingame AL, Casati P (2010) Arabidopsis L10 ribosomal proteins in UV-B responses. Plant Signal Behav 5 (10):1222-1225. doi:10.4161/psb.5.10.12758
- Finkelstein R (2013) Abscisic Acid synthesis and response. Arabidopsis Book 11:e0166. doi:10.1199/tab.0166
- Firon N, Pressman E, Meir S, Khoury R, Altahan L (2012) Ethylene is involved in maintaining tomato (Solanum lycopersicum) pollen quality under heat-stress conditions. AoB Plants 2012:pls024. doi:10.1093/aobpla/pls024
- Fischer M, Kuckenberg M, Kastilan R, Muth J, Gebhardt C (2015) Novel in vitro inhibitory functions of potato tuber proteinaceous inhibitors. Mol Genet Genomics 290 (1):387-398. doi:10.1007/s00438-014-0906-5
- Fitter A, Fitter R (2002) Rapid Changes in Flowering Time in British Plants. vol 296. doi:10.1126/science.1071617
- Fonseca S, Chico JM, Solano R (2009) The jasmonate pathway: the ligand, the receptor and the core signalling module. Curr Opin Plant Biol 12 (5):539-547. doi:10.1016/j.pbi.2009.07.013
- Fraser CM, Chapple C (2011) The phenylpropanoid pathway in Arabidopsis. Arabidopsis Book 9:e0152. doi:10.1199/tab.0152
- Gao F, Chen J, Ma T, Li H, Wang N, Li Z, Zhang Z, Zhou Y (2014) The glutathione peroxidase gene family in Thellungiella salsuginea: genome-wide identification, classification, and gene and protein expression analysis under stress conditions. Int J Mol Sci 15 (2):3319-3335. doi:10.3390/ijms15023319
- Gao H, Brandizzin F, Benning C, Larkin R (2008) A membrane-tethered transcription factor defines a branch of heat stress response in Arabidopsis thaliana. PNAS 105 (42). doi:10.1073/pnas.0808463105
- Garcia-Ranea J, Mirey G, Camonis J, Valencia A (2002) p23 and HSP20/alpha-crystallin proteins define a conserved sequence domain present in other eukaryotic protein families. FEBS Lett 529 (2-3):162-167
- Giday H, Fanourakis D, Kjaer KH, Fomsgaard IS, Ottosen CO (2014) Threshold response of stomatal closing ability to leaf abscisic acid concentration during growth. J Exp Bot 65 (15):4361-4370. doi:10.1093/jxb/eru216
- Gill SS, Tuteja N (2010) Reactive oxygen species and antioxidant machinery in abiotic stress tolerance in crop plants. Plant Physiol Biochem 48 (12):909-930. doi:10.1016/j.plaphy.2010.08.016
- Giri J (2011) Glycinebetaine and abiotic stress tolerance in plants. Plant Signal Behav 6 (11):1746-1751. doi:10.4161/psb.6.11.17801
- Glover-Cutter KM, Alderman S, Dombrowski JE, Martin RC (2014) Enhanced oxidative stress resistance through activation of a zinc deficiency transcription factor in Brachypodium distachyon. Plant Physiol 166 (3):1492-1505. doi:10.1104/pp.114.240457
- Gnanasekar M, Dakshinamoorthy G, Ramaswamy K (2009) Translationally controlled tumor protein is a novel heat shock protein with chaperone-like activity. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 386 (2):333-337. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2009.06.028
- GO:0019748. EBI Quick GO. <u>http://www.ebi.ac.uk/QuickGO/GTerm?id=GO:0019748</u>. Accessed 9-5 2016

- Gong M, Li Y-J, Chen S-Z (1998) Abscisic acid-induced thermotolerance in maize seedlings is mediated by calcium and associated with antioxidant systems. Journal of Plant Physiology 153 (3-4):488-496. doi:10.1016/s0176-1617(98)80179-x
- Graham D, Xu H, White R (2002) Identification of coenzyme M biosynthetic phosphosulfolactate synthase: A new family of sulfonate biosynthesizing enzymes. JBC Papers
- Guida A, Lindstadt C, Maguire SL, Ding C, Higgins DG, Corton NJ, Berriman M, Butler G (2011) Using RNAseq to determine the transcriptional landscape and the hypoxic response of the pathogenic yeast Candida parapsilosis. BMC Genomics 12:628. doi:10.1186/1471-2164-12-628
- Haas BJ, Papanicolaou A, Yassour M, Grabherr M, Blood PD, Bowden J, Couger MB, Eccles D, Li B, Lieber M, Macmanes MD, Ott M, Orvis J, Pochet N, Strozzi F, Weeks N, Westerman R, William T, Dewey CN, Henschel R, Leduc RD, Friedman N, Regev A (2013) De novo transcript sequence reconstruction from RNA-seq using the Trinity platform for reference generation and analysis. Nat Protoc 8 (8):1494-1512. doi:10.1038/nprot.2013.084
- Hadwiger L, Chiang C, Horovitz D (1992) Expression of disease resistance response genes in nearisogenic pea cultivars following challenge by Fusarium oxysporum race 1

Physiological and Molecular Plant Pathology 40 (4):259-269

- Hartl M, Giri AP, Kaur H, Baldwin IT (2011) The multiple functions of plant serine protease inhibitors: defense against herbivores and beyond. Plant Signal Behav 6 (7):1009-1011. doi:10.4161/psb.6.7.15504
- Hasanuzzaman M, Nahar K, Alam MM, Roychowdhury R, Fujita M (2013) Physiological, biochemical, and molecular mechanisms of heat stress tolerance in plants. Int J Mol Sci 14 (5):9643-9684. doi:10.3390/ijms14059643
- Hauser F, Waadt R, Schroeder JI (2011) Evolution of abscisic acid synthesis and signaling mechanisms. Curr Biol 21 (9):R346-355. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2011.03.015
- Hays DB, Do JH, Mason RE, Morgan G, Finlayson SA (2007) Heat stress induced ethylene production in developing wheat grains induces kernel abortion and increased maturation in a susceptible cultivar. Plant Science 172 (6):1113-1123. doi:10.1016/j.plantsci.2007.03.004
- Heyneke E, Luschin-Ebengreuth N, Krajcer I, Wolkinger V, Muller M, Zenchmann B (2013) Dynamic compartment specific changes in glutathione and ascorbate levels in Arabidopsis plants exposed to different light intensities. BMC Plant Biol 13 (104)
- Hirschmann F, Krause F, Papenbrock J (2014) The multi-protein family of sulfotransferases in plants: composition, occurrence, substrate specificity, and functions. Front Plant Sci 5:556. doi:10.3389/fpls.2014.00556
- Hoffmann-Sommergruber K, Vanek-Krebitz M, Radauer C, Wen J, Ferreira F, Scheiner O, Breiteneder H (1997) Genomic characterization of members of the Bet v 1 family: genes coding for allergens and pathogenesis-related proteins share intron positions. Gene 197 (1-2):91-100
- Hou Q, Bartels D (2015) Comparative study of the aldehyde dehydrogenase (ALDH) gene superfamily in the glycophyte Arabidopsis thaliana and Eutrema halophytes. Ann Bot 115 (3):465-479. doi:10.1093/aob/mcu152
- Hovarth E, Szalai G, Paldi E, Janda T (2007) Exogenous 4-Hydroxybenzoic Acid and Salicylic Acid Modulate The Effect of Short-Term Drought and Freezing Stress on Wheat Plants. Biologia Plantarum 51 (3):480-487
- Hunter LJ, Westwood JH, Heath G, Macaulay K, Smith AG, Macfarlane SA, Palukaitis P, Carr JP (2013) Regulation of RNA-dependent RNA polymerase 1 and isochorismate synthase gene expression in Arabidopsis. PLoS One 8 (6):e66530. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0066530

- Iberkleid I, Sela N, Brown Miyara S (2015) Meloidogyne javanica fatty acid- and retinol-binding protein (Mj-FAR-1) regulates expression of lipid-, cell wall-, stress- and phenylpropanoid-related genes during nematode infection of tomato. BMC Genomics 16:272. doi:10.1186/s12864-015-1426-3
- Irchhaiya R, Kumar A, Yadav A, Gupta N, Kumar S, Gupta N, Kumar S, Yadav V, Prakash A, Gurjar H (2014) Metabolites in Plants and its Classification. World Journal of Sciences and Pharmaceutical Sciences 4 (1):287-305
- Jagendorf AT, Takabe T (2001) Inducers of Glycinebetaine Synthesis in Barley. Plant Physiology 127 (4):1827-1835. doi:10.1104/pp.010392
- Janowitz T, Trompetter I, Piotrowski M (2009) Evolution of nitrilases in glucosinolate-containing plants. Phytochemistry 70 (15-16):1680-1686. doi:10.1016/j.phytochem.2009.07.028
- Jespresen H, Kjaersgard I, Ostergraad L, Wlinder K (1997) From sequence analysis of three novel ascorbate peroxidases from Arabidopsis thaliana to structure, function and evolution of seven types of ascorbate peroxidase. Biochem J 326:305-310
- Jimenez-Lopez J, Rodrigues-Garcia M, Alche J (2011) Systematic and Phylogenetic Analysis of the Ole e 1 Pollen Protein Family Members in Plants. In: Systems and Computational Biology-Bioinformatics and Computational Modeling. InTech, pp 245-260
- Julke S, Ludwig-Muller J (2016) Response of Arabidopsis thaliana Roots with Altered Lipid Transfer Protein (LTP) Gene Expression to the Clubroot Disease and Salt Stress. Plants (Basel) 5 (1):2. doi: 10.3390/plants5010002
- Kang J, Yim S, Choi H, Kim A, Lee KP, Lopez-Molina L, Martinoia E, Lee Y (2015) Abscisic acid transporters cooperate to control seed germination. Nat Commun 6:8113. doi:10.1038/ncomms9113
- Kaye Y, Golani Y, Singer Y, Leshem Y, Cohen G, Ercetin M, Gillaspy G, Levine A (2011) Inositol polyphosphate 5-phosphatase7 regulates the production of reactive oxygen species and salt tolerance in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol 157 (1):229-241. doi:10.1104/pp.111.176883
- Kazachkova Y, Batushansky A, Cisneros A, Tel-Zur N, Fait A, Barak S (2013) Growth platform-dependent and -independent phenotypic and metabolic responses of Arabidopsis and its halophytic relative, Eutrema salsugineum, to salt stress. Plant Physiol 162 (3):1583-1598. doi:10.1104/pp.113.217844
- Kende H (1993) Ethylene biosynthesis. Annu Rev Plant Physiol Plant Mol Biol 44:283-307
- Ketudat J, Champattanachai V, Srisomsap C, Wittman-Liebold B, Thiede B, Svatsi J Sequence and expression of Thai Rosewood beta-glucosidase beta-fucosidase, a family 1 glycosyl hydrolase glycoprotein. J Biochem 128 (6):999-1008
- Khan MI, Asgher M, Khan NA (2014) Alleviation of salt-induced photosynthesis and growth inhibition by salicylic acid involves glycinebetaine and ethylene in mungbean (Vigna radiata L.). Plant Physiol Biochem 80:67-74. doi:10.1016/j.plaphy.2014.03.026
- Khan MI, Fatma M, Per TS, Anjum NA, Khan NA (2015) Salicylic acid-induced abiotic stress tolerance and underlying mechanisms in plants. Front Plant Sci 6:462. doi:10.3389/fpls.2015.00462
- Khan MI, Iqbal N, Masood A, Per TS, Khan NA (2013) Salicylic acid alleviates adverse effects of heat stress on photosynthesis through changes in proline production and ethylene formation. Plant Signal Behav 8 (11):e26374. doi:10.4161/psb.26374
- Kikuchi G, Motokawa Y, Yoshida T, Hiraga K (2008) Glycine cleavage system reaction mechanism, physiological significance, and hyperglycinemia. Proc Jpn Acad Ser B Phys Biol Sci 84 (7):246-263. doi:10.2183/pjab/84.246
- Kitamura S (2006) Science of Flavonoids. Springer,
- Koag MC, Fenton RD, Wilkens S, Close TJ (2003) The binding of maize DHN1 to lipid vesicles. Gain of structure and lipid specificity. Plant Physiol 131 (1):309-316. doi:10.1104/pp.011171
- Krasensky J, Jonak C (2015) Drought, salt, and temperature stress-induced metabolic rearrangements and regulatory networks. J Exp Bot 63 (4):1593-1608. doi:10.1093/jxb/err460

- Krckova Z, Brouzdova J, Danek M, Kocourkova D, Rainteau D, Ruelland E, Valentova O, Pejchar P, Martinec J (2015) Arabidopsis non-specific phospholipase C1: characterization and its involvement in response to heat stress. Front Plant Sci 6:928. doi:10.3389/fpls.2015.00928
- Kulik A, Anielska-Mazur A, Bucholc M, Koen E, Szymanska K, Zmienko A, Krzywinska E, Wawer I, McLoughlin F, Ruszkowski D, Figlerowicz M, Testerink C, Sklodowska A, Wendehenne D, Dobrowolska G (2012) SNF1-related protein kinases type 2 are involved in plant responses to cadmium stress. Plant Physiol 160 (2):868-883. doi:10.1104/pp.112.194472
- Kumar D (2014) Salicylic acid signaling in disease resistance. Plant Sci 228:127-134. doi:10.1016/j.plantsci.2014.04.014
- Kumar G, Kushwaha H, Sabharwal V, Kumari S, Joshi R, Karan R, Mittal S, Pareek S, Pareek A (2012a) Clustered metallothionein genes are co-regulated in rice and ectopic expression of OsMT1e-P confers multiple abiotic stress tolerance in tobacco via ROS scavenging. BMC Plant Biol 12 (107)
- Kumar S, Kaushal N, Nayyar H, Gaur P (2012b) Abscisic acid induces heat tolerance in chickpea (Cicer arietinum L.) seedlings by facilitated accumulation of osmoprotectants. Acta Physiologiae Plantarum 34 (5):1651-1658. doi:10.1007/s11738-012-0959-1
- Kurek I, Aviezer K, Erel N, Herman E, Breiman A (1999) The Wheat Peptidyl Prolyl cis-trans-Isomerase FKBP77 Is Heat Induced and Developmentally Regulated. Plant Physiol 119:693-703
- Lamb D, Waterman M (2013) Unusual Properties of the Cytochrome P450 Superfamily. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 368 (1612). doi:doi: 10.1098/rstb.2012.0434
- Larcher W (2003) Physiological Plant Ecology. 4th edn. Springer, Berlin
- Larkindale J, Hall JD, Knight MR, Vierling E (2005) Heat stress phenotypes of Arabidopsis mutants implicate multiple signaling pathways in the acquisition of thermotolerance. Plant Physiol 138 (2):882-897. doi:10.1104/pp.105.062257
- Larkindale J, Knight MR (2002) Protection against heat stress-induced oxidative damage in Arabidopsis involves calcium, abscisic acid, ethylene, and salicylic acid. Plant Physiol 128 (2):682-695. doi:10.1104/pp.010320
- Larkindale J, Vierling E (2008) Core genome responses involved in acclimation to high temperature. Plant Physiol 146 (2):748-761. doi:10.1104/pp.107.112060
- Lata C, Prasad M (2011) Role of DREBs in regulation of abiotic stress responses in plants. J Exp Bot 62 (14):4731-4748. doi:10.1093/jxb/err210
- Le Gall H, Philippe F, Domon J, Gillet F, Pelloux J, Rayon C (2015) Cell Wall Metabolism in Response to Abiotic Stress. Plants (Basel) 4 (1):112-166
- Lee JH, Schoffl F (1996) An Hsp70 antisense gene affects the expression of HSP70/HSC70, the regulation of HSF, and the acquisition of thermotolerance in transgenic Arabidopsis thaliana. Molecular Gene Genetics 252 (1-2):11-19
- Lee MH, Min MK, Lee YJ, Jin JB, Shin DH, Kim DH, Lee KH, Hwang I (2002) ADP-ribosylation factor 1 of Arabidopsis plays a critical role in intracellular trafficking and maintenance of endoplasmic reticulum morphology in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol 129 (4):1507-1520. doi:10.1104/pp.003624
- Lee Y, Giorgi FM, Lohse M, Kvederaviciute K, Klages S, Usadel B, Meskiene I, Reinhardt R, Hincha DK (2013) Transcriptome sequencing and microarray design for functional genomics in the extremophile Arabidopsis relative Thellungiella salsuginea (Eutrema salsugineum). BMC Genomics 14 (1):793. doi:10.1186/1471-2164-14-793
- Levitt J (1980) Responses of Plants to Environmental Stresses. Academic Press, New York
- Li S, Liu J, Liu Z, Li X, Wu F, He Y (2014a) HEAT-INDUCED TAS1 TARGET1 Mediates Thermotolerance via HEAT STRESS TRANSCRIPTION FACTOR A1a-Directed Pathways in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 26 (4):1764-1780. doi:10.1105/tpc.114.124883

- Li X, Zhang D, Wang Y, Zhang Y, Wood A (2014b) EsDREB2B, a novel truncated DREB2-type transcription factor in the desert legume Eremosparton songoricum, enhances tolerance to multiple abiotic stresses in yeast and transgenic tobacco. BMC Pant Biology 14 (44)
- Liang X, Zhang L, Natarajan S, Becker D (2013) Proline Mechanisms of Stress Survival. Antioxid Redox Signal 19 (9):998-1011
- Lim CJ, Yang KA, Hong JK, Choi JS, Yun DJ, Hong JC, Chung WS, Lee SY, Choo MJ, Lim CO (2006) Gene Expression Profiles During Heat Acclimation in Arabidopsis Thaliana Culture Cells. Journal of Plant Research 119 (4):373-383
- Lin BL, Wang JS, Liu HC, Chen RW, Meyer Y, Barakat A, Delseny M (2001) Genomic analysis of the Hsp70 superfamily in Arabidopsis thaliana. Cell Stress & Chaperones 6 (3):201-208
- Liu B, Xue X, Cui S, Zhang X, Han Q, Zhu L, Liang X, Wang X, Huang L, Chen X, Kang Z (2010) Cloning and characterization of a wheat beta-1,3-glucanase gene induced by the stripe rust pathogen Puccinia striiformis f. sp. tritici. Mol Biol Rep 37 (2):1045-1052. doi:10.1007/s11033-009-9823-9
- Liu H-T, Gao F, Li G-L, Han J-L, Liu D-L, Sun D-Y, Zhou R-G (2008) The calmodulin-binding protein kinase 3 is part of heat-shock signal transduction inArabidopsis thaliana. The Plant Journal 55 (5):760-773. doi:10.1111/j.1365-313X.2008.03544.x
- Liu HC, Charng YY (2012) Acquired thermotolerance independent of heat shock factor A1 (HsfA1), the master regulator of the heat stress response. Plant Signal Behav 7 (5):547-550. doi:10.4161/psb.19803
- Liu HC, Charng YY (2013) Common and distinct functions of Arabidopsis class A1 and A2 heat shock factors in diverse abiotic stress responses and development. Plant Physiol 163 (1):276-290. doi:10.1104/pp.113.221168
- Liu HC, Liao HT, Charng YY (2011) The role of class A1 heat shock factors (HSFA1s) in response to heat and other stresses in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell Environ 34 (5):738-751. doi:10.1111/j.1365-3040.2011.02278.x
- Liu J, Feng L, Li J, He Z (2015) Genetic and epigenetic control of plant heat responses. Front Plant Sci 6:267. doi:10.3389/fpls.2015.00267
- Llorca CM, Berendzen KW, Malik WA, Mahn S, Piepho HP, Zentgraf U (2015) The Elucidation of the Interactome of 16 Arabidopsis bZIP Factors Reveals Three Independent Functional Networks. PLoS One 10 (10):e0139884. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0139884
- Lobell D, Schlenker W, Costa-Roberts J (2011) Climate Trends and Global Crop Production Since 1980. vol 333. doi:10.1126/science.1204531
- Lobell DB, Field CB (2007) Global scale climate–crop yield relationships and the impacts of recent warming. Environmental Research Letters 2 (1):014002. doi:10.1088/1748-9326/2/1/014002
- Lorenzo O (2002) ETHYLENE RESPONSE FACTOR1 Integrates Signals from Ethylene and Jasmonate Pathways in Plant Defense. The Plant Cell Online 15 (1):165-178. doi:10.1105/tpc.007468
- Loureiro I, Faria J, Clayton C, Ribeiro SM, Roy N, Santarem N, Tavares J, Cordeiro-da-Silva A (2013) Knockdown of asparagine synthetase A renders Trypanosoma brucei auxotrophic to asparagine. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 7 (12):e2578. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0002578
- Lu M, Han YP, Gao JG, Wang XJ, Li WB (2010) Identification and analysis of the germin-like gene family in soybean. BMC Genomics 11:620. doi:10.1186/1471-2164-11-620
- Ludwig-Muller IF, Krishna P, Forreiter C (2000) A Glucosinolate Mutant of Arabidopsis Is Thermosensitive and Defective in Cytosolic Hsp90 Expression after Heat Stress. Plant Physiology 123:949-958
- Luo Y, Qin G, Zhang J, Liang Y, Song Y, Zhao M, Tsuge T, Aoyama T, Liu J, Gu H, Qu LJ (2011) D-myoinositol-3-phosphate affects phosphatidylinositol-mediated endomembrane function in Arabidopsis and is essential for auxin-regulated embryogenesis. Plant Cell 23 (4):1352-1372. doi:10.1105/tpc.111.083337

- Malone J, Oliver B (2011) Microarrays, deep sequencing and the true measure of the transcriptome. BMC Biology 9 (34)
- Mao X, Zhang H, Tian S, Chang X, Jing R (2010) TaSnRK2.4, an SNF1-type serine/threonine protein kinase of wheat (Triticum aestivum L.), confers enhanced multistress tolerance in Arabidopsis. J Exp Bot 61 (3):683-696. doi:10.1093/jxb/erp331
- Marrs K (1996) The Functions and Regulation of Glutathione S Transferases in Plants. Annu Rev Plant Physiol Plant Mol Biol 47:127-158
- Martin M, Vidal E, De la canal L (2007) Expression of a lipid transfer protein in Escherichia coli and its phosphorylation by a membrane-bound calcium-dependent protein kinase. Protein Pept Lett 14 (8):793-799
- Martin RC, Glover-Cutter K, Baldwin J, Dombrowski. (2012) Identification and characterization of a salt stress-inducible zinc finger protein from Festuca arundinacea. BMC Res Notes 5 (66). doi:10.1186/1756-0500-5-66
- Mata-Perez C, Sanchez-Calvo B, Begara-Morales JC, Luque F, Jimenez-Ruiz J, Padilla MN, Fierro-Risco J, Valderrama R, Fernandez-Ocana A, Corpas FJ, Barroso JB (2015) Transcriptomic profiling of linolenic acid-responsive genes in ROS signaling from RNA-seq data in Arabidopsis. Front Plant Sci 6:122. doi:10.3389/fpls.2015.00122
- Mata-Perez C, Sanchez-Calvo B, Padilla MN, Begara-Morales JC, Luque F, Melguizo M, Jimenez-Ruiz J, Fierro-Risco J, Penas-Sanjuan A, Valderrama R, Corpas FJ, Barroso JB (2016) Nitro-Fatty Acids in Plant Signaling: Nitro-Linolenic Acid Induces the Molecular Chaperone Network in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol 170 (2):686-701. doi:10.1104/pp.15.01671
- McLellan CA, Turbyville TJ, Wijeratne EM, Kerschen A, Vierling E, Queitsch C, Whitesell L, Gunatilaka AA (2007) A rhizosphere fungus enhances Arabidopsis thermotolerance through production of an HSP90 inhibitor. Plant Physiol 145 (1):174-182. doi:10.1104/pp.107.101808
- McLellan H, Gilroy EM, Yun BW, Birch PR, Loake GJ (2009) Functional redundancy in the Arabidopsis Cathepsin B gene family contributes to basal defence, the hypersensitive response and senescence. New Phytol 183 (2):408-418. doi:10.1111/j.1469-8137.2009.02865.x
- Miller G, Shulaev V, Mittler R (2008) Reactive oxygen signaling and abiotic stress. Physiol Plant 133 (3):481-489. doi:10.1111/j.1399-3054.2008.01090.x
- Minkoff B, Stecker K, Sussman M (2015) Rapid Phosphoproteomic Effects of Abscisic Acid (ABA) on Wild-Type and ABA Receptor-Deficient A. thaliana Mutants. Mol Cell Proteomics 14 (5):1169-1182. doi:10.1074/mcp.M114.043307
- Misra N, Saxena P (2009) Effect of salicylic acid on proline metabolism in lentil grown under salinity stress. Plant Science 177 (3):181-189. doi:10.1016/j.plantsci.2009.05.007
- Misra R, Sandeep, Kamthan M, Kumar S, Ghosh S (2016) A thaumatin-like protein of Ocimum basilicum confers tolerance to fungal pathogen and abiotic stress in transgenic Arabidopsis. Sci Rep 6 (6). doi:10.1038/srep25340
- Mollet J, Leroux C, Dardelle F, Lehner A (2013) Cell Wall Composition, Biosynthesis and Remodeling during Pollen Tube Growth. Plants (Basel) 2 (1):107-147
- Morimoto K, Mizoi J, Qin F, Kim JS, Sato H, Osakabe Y, Shinozaki K, Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K (2013) Stabilization of Arabidopsis DREB2A is required but not sufficient for the induction of target genes under conditions of stress. PLoS One 8 (12):e80457. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0080457
- Mortazavi A, Williams B, McCue K, Schaeffer L, Wold B (2008) Mapping and quantifying mammalian transcriptomes by RNA-Seq. Nat Methods 5 (7):621-628
- Mutlu S, Karadağoğlu Ö, Atici Ö, Nalbantoğlu B (2013) Protective role of salicylic acid applied before cold stress on antioxidative system and protein patterns in barley apoplast. Biologia Plantarum 57 (3):507-513. doi:10.1007/s10535-013-0322-4

- Nagalakshmi U, Wang Z, Waern K, Shou C, Raha D, Gerstein M, Snyder M (2008) The transcriptional landscape of the yeast genome defined by RNA sequencing. Science 320 (5881):1344-1349. doi:10.1126/science.1158441
- Nakabayashi R, Yonekura-Sakakibara K, Urano K, Suzuki M, Yamada Y, Nishizawa T, Matsuda F, Kojima M, Sakakibara H, Shinozaki K, Michael AJ, Tohge T, Yamazaki M, Saito K (2014) Enhancement of oxidative and drought tolerance in Arabidopsis by overaccumulation of antioxidant flavonoids. Plant J 77 (3):367-379. doi:10.1111/tpj.12388
- Ng LM, Melcher K, Teh BT, Xu HE (2014) Abscisic acid perception and signaling: structural mechanisms and applications. Acta Pharmacol Sin 35 (5):567-584. doi:10.1038/aps.2014.5
- Nie S, Yue H, Xing D (2015) A Potential Role For Mitochondrial Produced Reactive Oxygen Species in Salicylic Acid-Mediated Plant Acquired Thermotolerance. Plant Physiol. doi:10.1104/pp.15. 00719
- Niewiadomski P, Knappe S, Geimer S, Fischer K, Schulz B, Unte US, Rosso MG, Ache P, Flugge UI, Schneider A (2005) The Arabidopsis plastidic glucose 6-phosphate/phosphate translocator GPT1 is essential for pollen maturation and embryo sac development. Plant Cell 17 (3):760-775. doi:10.1105/tpc.104.029124
- Nookaew I, Papini M, Pornputtapong N, Scalcinati G, Fagerberg L, Uhlen M, Nielsen J (2012) A comprehensive comparison of RNA-Seq-based transcriptome analysis from reads to differential gene expression and cross-comparison with microarrays: a case study in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Nucleic Acids Res 40 (20):10084-10097. doi:10.1093/nar/gks804
- Novo-Uzal E, Gutierrez J, Martinez-Cortes T, Pomar F (2014) Molecular cloning of two novel peroxidases and their response to salt stress and salicylic acid in the living fossil Ginkgo biloba. Ann Bot 114 (5):923-936. doi:10.1093/aob/mcu160
- Ogawa D, Nakajima N, Sano T, Tamaoki M, Aono M, Kubo A, Kanna M, Ioki M, Kamada H, Saji H (2005) Salicylic acid accumulation under O3 exposure is regulated by ethylene in tobacco plants. Plant Cell Physiol 46 (7):1062-1072. doi:10.1093/pcp/pci118
- Opassiri R, Pomthong B, Onkoksoong T, Akiyama T, Esen A, Ketudat Cairns JR (2006) Analysis of rice glycosyl hydrolase family 1 and expression of Os4bglu12 beta-glucosidase. BMC Plant Biol 6:33. doi:10.1186/1471-2229-6-33
- Ozsolak F, Milos PM (2011) RNA sequencing: advances, challenges and opportunities. Nat Rev Genet 12 (2):87-98. doi:10.1038/nrg2934
- Ozyigit, II, Filiz E, Vatansever R, Kurtoglu KY, Koc I, Ozturk MX, Anjum NA (2016) Identification and Comparative Analysis of H2O2-Scavenging Enzymes (Ascorbate Peroxidase and Glutathione Peroxidase) in Selected Plants Employing Bioinformatics Approaches. Front Plant Sci 7:301. doi:10.3389/fpls.2016.00301
- Pál M, Janda T, Szalai G (2011) Abscisic Acid May Alter the Salicylic Acid-Related Abiotic Stress Response in Maize. Journal of Agronomy and Crop Science 197 (5):368-377. doi:10.1111/j.1439-037X.2011.00474.x
- Pareek A, Singala S, Grover A (1998) Protein Alterations associated with salinity, dessication, high and low temperature stresses and abscisic acid application in seedlings of Pusa 169, a high-yielding rice (Oryza sativa L.) cultivar. Current Science 75 (10):1023-1035
- Patkar RN, Chattoo BB (2006) Transgenic indica Rice Expressing ns-LTP-Like Protein Shows Enhanced Resistance to Both Fungal and Bacterial Pathogens. Molecular Breeding 17 (2):159-171. doi:10.1007/s11032-005-4736-3
- Pauwels L, Goossens A (2011) The JAZ Proteins A Crucial Interface in the Jasmonate Signaling Cascade. The plant Cell 23:3089-3100. doi:10.1105/tpc.111.089300

- Peng S, Huang J, Sheehy JE, Laza RC, Visperas RM, Zhong X, Centeno GS, Khush GS, Cassman KG (2004) Rice yields decline with higher night temperature from global warming. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101 (27):9971-9975. doi:10.1073/pnas.0403720101
- Pieslinger AM, Hoepflinger MC, Tenhaken R (2010) Cloning of Glucuronokinase from Arabidopsis thaliana, the last missing enzyme of the myo-inositol oxygenase pathway to nucleotide sugars. J Biol Chem 285 (5):2902-2910. doi:10.1074/jbc.M109.069369
- Qu AL, Ding YF, Jiang Q, Zhu C (2013) Molecular mechanisms of the plant heat stress response. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 432 (2):203-207. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2013.01.104
- Queitsch C, Hong S, Vierling E, Lindquist S (2000) Heat Shock Protein 101 Plays a Crucial Role in Thermotolerance in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 12:479-492. doi:10.1105/tpc.12.4.479
- Rasmussen S, Barah P, Suarez-Rodriguez MC, Bressendorff S, Friis P, Costantino P, Bones AM, Nielsen HB, Mundy J (2013) Transcriptome responses to combinations of stresses in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol 161 (4):1783-1794. doi:10.1104/pp.112.210773
- Regente MC, Giudici AM, Villalain J, de la Canal L (2005) The cytotoxic properties of a plant lipid transfer protein involve membrane permeabilization of target cells. Lett Appl Microbiol 40 (3):183-189. doi:10.1111/j.1472-765X.2004.01647.x
- Rendina G, Coon M (1957) Enzymatic Hydrolysis of the Coenzyme a Thiole Esters of Betahydroxypropionic and Beta-hydroxyisobutyric Acids. J Biol Chem 225 (1):523-534
- Rizhsky L, Liang H, Shuman J, Shulaev V, Davletova S, Mittler R (2004) When defense pathways collide. The response of Arabidopsis to a combination of drought and heat stress. Plant Physiol 134 (4):1683-1696. doi:10.1104/pp.103.033431
- Rojas A, Almoguers C, Jordano J (1999) Transcriptional activation of a heat shock gene promoter in sunflower embryos synergism between ABI3 and heat shock factors. The Plant Journal 20 (5):601-610
- Rossdeutsch L, Edwards E, Cookson SJ, Barrieu F, Gambetta GA, Delrot S, Ollat N (2016) ABA-mediated responses to water deficit separate grapevine genotypes by their genetic background. BMC Plant Biol 16 (1):91. doi:10.1186/s12870-016-0778-4
- Ruibal C, Castro A, Carballo V, Szabados L, Vidal S (2013) Recovery from heat, salt and osmotic stress in Physcomitrella patens requires a functional small heat shock protein PpHsp16.4. BMC Plant Biol 13 (174)
- Saruhan N, Saglam A, Kadioglu A (2011) Salicylic acid pretreatment induces drought tolerance and delays leaf rolling by inducing antioxidant systems in maize genotypes. Acta Physiologiae Plantarum 34 (1):97-106. doi:10.1007/s11738-011-0808-7
- Schramm EC, Nelson SK, Kidwell KK, Steber CM (2013) Increased ABA sensitivity results in higher seed dormancy in soft white spring wheat cultivar 'Zak'. Theor Appl Genet 126 (3):791-803. doi:10.1007/s00122-012-2018-0
- Schrimer EC, Glover JR, Singr MA, Lindquist S (1996) HSP100/Clp proteins: a common mechanism explains diverse functions. Trends in Biochemical Sciences 21 (8):289-296
- Seifi HS, De Vleesschauwer D, Aziz A, Höfte M (2014) Modulating plant primary amino acid metabolism as a necrotrophic virulence strategy. Plant Signaling & Behavior 9 (2):e27995. doi:10.4161/psb.27995
- Shakeel S, Wang X, Binder B, Schaller G (2013) Mechanisms of signal transduction by ethylene: overlapping and non-overlapping signalling roles in a receptor family. AoB Plants 5. doi:10.1093/aobpla/plt010
- Sharma M, Laxmi A (2015) Jasmonates: Emerging Players in Controlling Temperature Stress Tolerance. Front Plant Sci 6:1129. doi:10.3389/fpls.2015.01129

- Shi Q, Bao Z, Zhu Z, Ying Q, Qian Q (2006) Effects of Different Treatments of Salicylic Acid on Heat Tolerance, Chlorophyll Fluorescence, and Antioxidant Enzyme Activity in Seedlings of Cucumis sativa L. Plant Growth Regulation 48 (2):127-135. doi:10.1007/s10725-005-5482-6
- Shin S, Kim M, Kim HM, Park H (2013) Co-Expression of Monodehydroascorbate Reductase and Dehydroascorbate Reductase from Brassica rapa Effectively Confers Tolerance to Freezing-Induced Oxidative Stress. Mol Cells 36 (4):304-315. doi:10.1007/s10059-013-0071-4
- Siddique M, Gernhard S, von Koskull-Doring P, Vierling E, Scharf KD (2008) The plant sHSP superfamily: five new members in Arabidopsis thaliana with unexpected properties. Cell Stress Chaperones 13 (2):183-197. doi:10.1007/s12192-008-0032-6
- Singh M, Gonzales FA, Cascio D, Heckmann N, Chanfreau G, Feigon J (2009) Structure and functional studies of the CS domain of the essential H/ACA ribonucleoparticle assembly protein SHQ1. J Biol Chem 284 (3):1906-1916. doi:10.1074/jbc.M807337200
- Singh S, Brocker C, Koppaka V, Chen Y, Jackson BC, Matsumoto A, Thompson DC, Vasiliou V (2013) Aldehyde dehydrogenases in cellular responses to oxidative/electrophilic stress. Free Radic Biol Med 56:89-101. doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2012.11.010
- Sohani MM, Schenk PM, Schultz CJ, Schmidt O (2009) Phylogenetic and transcriptional analysis of a strictosidine synthase-like gene family in Arabidopsis thaliana reveals involvement in plant defence responses. Plant Biol (Stuttg) 11 (1):105-117. doi:10.1111/j.1438-8677.2008.00139.x
- Song L, Ding W, Shen J, Zhang Z, Bi Y, Zhang L (2008) Nitric oxide mediates abscisic acid induced thermotolerance in the calluses from two ecotypes of reed under heat stress. Plant Science 175 (6):826-832. doi:10.1016/j.plantsci.2008.08.005
- Song L, Jiang Y, Zhau H, Hou M (2012) Acquired Thermotolerance in Plants. PCTOC 111 (3):265-276
- Spoel SH (2003) NPR1 Modulates Cross-Talk between Salicylate- and Jasmonate-Dependent Defense Pathways through a Novel Function in the Cytosol. The Plant Cell Online 15 (3):760-770. doi:10.1105/tpc.009159
- Stipanuk MH, Simmons CR, Karplus PA, Dominy JE, Jr. (2011) Thiol dioxygenases: unique families of cupin proteins. Amino Acids 41 (1):91-102. doi:10.1007/s00726-010-0518-2
- Stotz H, Thompson J, Wang Y (2009) Plant Defensins Defense Development and Application. Plant Signal Behav 4 (11):1010-1012
- Su Y, Xu L, Wang S, Wang Z, Yang Y, Chen Y, Que Y (2015) Identification, phylogeny, and transcript of chitinase family genes in sugarcane. Sci Rep 5:10708. doi:10.1038/srep10708
- Suzuki N, Bajad S, Shuman J, Shulaev V, Mittler R (2008) The transcriptional co-activator MBF1c is a key regulator of thermotolerance in Arabidopsis thaliana. J Biol Chem 283 (14):9269-9275. doi:10.1074/jbc.M709187200
- Suzuki N, Bassil E, Hamilton JS, Inupakutika MA, Zandalinas SI, Tripathy D, Luo Y, Dion E, Fukui G, Kumazaki A, Nakano R, Rivero RM, Verbeck GF, Azad RK, Blumwald E, Mittler R (2016) ABA Is Required for Plant Acclimation to a Combination of Salt and Heat Stress. PLoS One 11 (1):e0147625. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0147625
- Suzuki N, Miller G, Salazar C, Mondal HA, Shulaev E, Cortes DF, Shuman JL, Luo X, Shah J, Schlauch K, Shulaev V, Mittler R (2013) Temporal-spatial interaction between reactive oxygen species and abscisic acid regulates rapid systemic acclimation in plants. Plant Cell 25 (9):3553-3569. doi:10.1105/tpc.113.114595
- Suzuki N, Rizhsky L, Liang H, Shuman J, Shulaev V, Mittler R (2005) Enhanced tolerance to environmental stress in transgenic plants expressing the transcriptional coactivator multiprotein bridging factor 1c. Plant Physiol 139 (3):1313-1322. doi:10.1104/pp.105.070110
- Suzuki N, Sejima H, Tam R, Schlauch K, Mittler R (2011) Identification of the MBF1 heat-response regulon of Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant J 66 (5):844-851. doi:10.1111/j.1365-313X.2011.04550.x

- Swindell WR, Huebner M, Weber AP (2007) Transcriptional profiling of Arabidopsis heat shock proteins and transcription factors reveals extensive overlap between heat and non-heat stress response pathways. BMC Genomics 8:125. doi:10.1186/1471-2164-8-125
- Syeed S, Anjum NA, Nazar R, Iqbal N, Masood A, Khan NA (2010) Salicylic acid-mediated changes in photosynthesis, nutrients content and antioxidant metabolism in two mustard (Brassica juncea L.) cultivars differing in salt tolerance. Acta Physiologiae Plantarum 33 (3):877-886. doi:10.1007/s11738-010-0614-7
- Szabados L, Savoure A (2010) Proline: a multifunctional amino acid. Trends Plant Sci 15 (2):89-97. doi:10.1016/j.tplants.2009.11.009
- t Hoen PA, Ariyurek Y, Thygesen HH, Vreugdenhil E, Vossen RH, de Menezes RX, Boer JM, van Ommen GJ, den Dunnen JT (2008) Deep sequencing-based expression analysis shows major advances in robustness, resolution and inter-lab portability over five microarray platforms. Nucleic Acids Res 36 (21):e141. doi:10.1093/nar/gkn705
- Taji T, Seki M, Satou M, Sakurai T, Kobayashi M, Ishiyama K, Narusaka Y, Narusaka M, Zhu JK, Shinozaki K (2004) Comparative genomics in salt tolerance between Arabidopsis and aRabidopsis-related halophyte salt cress using Arabidopsis microarray. Plant Physiol 135 (3):1697-1709. doi:10.1104/pp.104.039909
- Takemaru K, Li FQ, Ueda H, Hirose S (1997) Multiprotein bridging factor 1 (MBF1) is an evolutionarily conserved transcriptional coactivator that connects a regulatory factor and TATA element-binding protein. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94:7251-7256
- Tamas L, Mistrik I, Huttova J, Haluskova L, Valentovicova K, Zelinova V (2010) Role of reactive oxygen species-generating enzymes and hydrogen peroxide during cadmium, mercury and osmotic stresses in barley root tip. Planta 231 (2):221-231. doi:10.1007/s00425-009-1042-z
- Thaler J, Owen B, Higgins V (2004) The Role of the Jasmonate Response in Plant Susceptibility to Diverse Pathogens with a Range of Lifestyles. Plant Physiol 135:530-538. doi:10.1104/pp.104.041566
- Tian L, Wan SB, Pan QH, Zheng YJ, Huang W, D. (2008) A novel plastid localization of chalcone synthase in developing grape berry. Plant Sci 175:431-436
- Toscano-Morales R, Xoconostle-Cazares B, Cabrera-Ponce JL, Hinojosa-Moya J, Ruiz-Salas JL, Galvan-Gordillo SV, Guevara-Gonzalez RG, Ruiz-Medrano R (2015) AtTCTP2, an Arabidopsis thaliana homolog of Translationally Controlled Tumor Protein, enhances in vitro plant regeneration. Front Plant Sci 6:468. doi:10.3389/fpls.2015.00468
- Tsuda K, Tsuji T, Hirose S, Yamazaki K (2004) Three Arabidopsis MBF1 Homologs with Distinct Expression Profiles Play Roles as Transcriptional Co-activators. Plant Cell Physiol 45 (2):225-231
- Tsuda K, Yamazaki K (2004) Structure and expression analysis of three subtypes of Arabidopsis MBF1 genes. Biochim Biophys Acta 1680 (1):1-10. doi:10.1016/j.bbaexp.2004.08.004
- Upchurch RG (2008) Fatty acid unsaturation, mobilization, and regulation in the response of plants to stress. Biotechnol Lett 30 (6):967-977. doi:10.1007/s10529-008-9639-z
- van Leeuwen W, Okresz L, Bogre L, Munnik T (2004) Learning the lipid language of plant signalling. Trends Plant Sci 9 (8):378-384. doi:10.1016/j.tplants.2004.06.008
- Van Loon L, Van Strein EA (1999) The families of pathogenesis-related proteins, their activites, and comparative analysis of PR-1 type proteins. Physiological and Molecular Plant Pathology 55:85-97
- Vera-Estrella R, Barkla BJ, Garcia-Ramirez L, Pantoja O (2005) Salt stress in Thellungiella halophila activates Na+ transport mechanisms required for salinity tolerance. Plant Physiol 139 (3):1507-1517. doi:10.1104/pp.105.067850
- Verbruggen N, Hermans C (2008) Proline accumulation in plants: a review. Amino Acids 35 (4):753-759. doi:10.1007/s00726-008-0061-6

- Verma V, Ravindran P, Kumar PP (2016) Plant hormone-mediated regulation of stress responses. BMC Plant Biol 16 (1):86. doi:10.1186/s12870-016-0771-y
- Virdi A, Singh S, Singh P (2015) Abiotic stress responses in plants roles of calmodulin regulated proteins. Frontiers in Plant Science 6. doi:10.3389/fpls.2015.00809
- Virdi AS, Pareek A, Singh P (2011) Evidence for the possible involvement of calmodulin in regulation of steady state levels of Hsp90 family members (Hsp87 and Hsp85) in response to heat shock in sorghum. Plant Signaling & Behavior 6 (3):393-399. doi:10.4161/psb.6.3.13867
- Virdi AS, Thakur A, Dutt S, Kumar S, Singh P (2009) A sorghum 85kDa heat stress-modulated protein shows calmodulin-binding properties and cross-reactivity to anti-Neurospora crassa Hsp 80 antibodies. FEBS Lett 583 (4):767-770. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2009.01.025
- von Koskull-Doring P, Scharf KD, Nover L (2007) The diversity of plant heat stress transcription factors. Trends Plant Sci 12 (10):452-457. doi:10.1016/j.tplants.2007.08.014
- Wang C, Zhang S, Wang P, Hou J, Qian J, Ao Y, Lu J, Li L (2011a) Salicylic acid involved in the regulation of nutrient elements uptake and oxidative stress in Vallisneria natans (Lour.) Hara under Pb stress. Chemosphere 84 (1):136-142. doi:10.1016/j.chemosphere.2011.02.026
- Wang F, Zang XS, Kabir MR, Liu KL, Liu ZS, Ni ZF, Yao YY, Hu ZR, Sun QX, Peng HR (2014a) A wheat lipid transfer protein 3 could enhance the basal thermotolerance and oxidative stress resistance of Arabidopsis. Gene 550 (1):18-26. doi:10.1016/j.gene.2014.08.007
- Wang H, Wang W, Li H, Zhang P, Zhan J, Huang W (2011b) Expression and tissue and subcellular localization of anthocyanidin synthase (ANS) in grapevine. Protoplasma 248 (2):267-279. doi:10.1007/s00709-010-0160-6
- Wang LJ, Fan L, Loescher W, Duan W, Liu GJ, Cheng JS, Luo HB, Li SH (2010) Salicylic acid alleviates decreases in photosynthesis under heat stress and accelerates recovery in grapevine leaves. BMC Plant Biol 10:34. doi:10.1186/1471-2229-10-34
- Wang LL, Chen AP, Zhong NQ, Liu N, Wu XM, Wang F, Yang CL, Romero MF, Xia GX (2014b) The Thellungiella salsuginea tonoplast aquaporin TsTIP1;2 functions in protection against multiple abiotic stresses. Plant Cell Physiol 55 (1):148-161. doi:10.1093/pcp/pct166
- Wang W, Vinocur B, Shoseyov O, Altman A (2004) Role of plant heat-shock proteins and molecular chaperones in the abiotic stress response. Trends Plant Sci 9 (5):244-252. doi:10.1016/j.tplants.2004.03.006
- Wang Y, Lei F, Mu Y, Wu J, Zhang X (2013) Roles of phosphotase 2A in nociceptive signal processing. Molecular Pain 9 (46)
- Wang Y, Yang L, Chen X, Ye T, Zhong B, Liu R, Wu Y, Chan Z (2016) Major latex protein-like protein 43 (MLP43) functions as a positive regulator during abscisic acid responses and confers drought tolerance in Arabidopsis thaliana. J Exp Bot 67 (1):421-434. doi:10.1093/jxb/erv477
- Wang Z, Gerstein M, Snyder M (2009) RNA-Seq: a revolutionary tool for transcriptomics. Nat Rev Genet 10 (1):57-63. doi:10.1038/nrg2484
- Wasilewska A, Vlad F, Sirichandra C, Redko Y, Jammes F, Valon C, Frei dit Frey N, Leung J (2008) An update on abscisic acid signaling in plants and more. Mol Plant 1 (2):198-217. doi:10.1093/mp/ssm022
- Weigel D, Mott R (2009) The 1001 Genomes Project for Arabidopsis thaliana. Genome Biology 10 (5):107. doi:10.1186/gb-2009-10-5-107
- Wiciarz M, Gubernator B, Kruk J, Niewiadomska E (2015) Enhanced chloroplastic generation of H2O2 in stress-resistant Thellungiella salsuginea in comparison to Arabidopsis thaliana. Physiol Plant 153 (3):467-476. doi:10.1111/ppl.12248
- Wildermuth MC, Dewdney J, Wu G, Ausubel FM (2001) Isochorismate Synthase is Required to Synthesize Salicylic Acid for Plant Defence. Nature 414
Wilhelm BT, Landry JR (2009) RNA-Seq-quantitative measurement of expression through massively parallel RNA-sequencing. Methods 48 (3):249-257. doi:10.1016/j.ymeth.2009.03.016

- Wilhelm BT, Marguerat S, Goodhead I, Bahler J (2010) Defining transcribed regions using RNA-seq. Nat Protoc 5 (2):255-266. doi:10.1038/nprot.2009.229
- Wilhem B, Marquerat S, Watt S, Schubert F, Wood V, Goodhead I, Penkett C, Rogers J, Bahler J (2008) Dynamic repertoire of a eukaryotic transcriptome surveyed at single-nucleotide resolution. Nature 453 (7199):1239-1243. doi:10.1038/nature07002

Winkel BS (2004) Metabolic channeling in plants. Annu Rev Plant Biol 55:85-107. doi:10.1146/annurev.arplant.55.031903.141714

- Wong CE, Li Y, Labbe A, Guevara D, Nuin P, Whitty B, Diaz C, Golding GB, Gray GR, Weretilnyk EA, Griffith M, Moffatt BA (2006) Transcriptional profiling implicates novel interactions between abiotic stress and hormonal responses in Thellungiella, a close relative of Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol 140 (4):1437-1450. doi:10.1104/pp.105.070508
- Wu J, Du J, Rozowsky J, Zhang Z, Urban A, Euskirchen G, Weissman S, Gerstein M, Snyder M (2008) Systematic analysis of transcribed loci in ENCODE regions using RACE sequencing reveals extensive transcription in the human genome. Genome Biol 9 (1). doi:10.1186/gb-2008-9-1-r3
- Xie J, Tian J, Du Q, Chen J, Li Y, Yang X, Li B, Zhang D (2016) Association genetics and transcriptome analysis reveal a gibberellin-responsive pathway involved in regulating photosynthesis. J Exp Bot. doi:10.1093/jxb/erw151
- Xu C, Huang B (2008) Root proteomic responses to heat stress in two Agrostis grass species contrasting in heat tolerance. J Exp Bot 59 (15):4183-4194. doi:10.1093/jxb/ern258
- Xu X, Zhang Y, Williams J, Antiniou E, McCombie W, Wu S, Zhu W, Davidson N, Denoya P, Li E (2013)
 Parallel comparison of Illumina RNA-Seq and Affymetrix microarray platforms on transcriptomic profiles generated from 5-aza-deoxy-cytidine treated HT-29 colon cancer cells and simulated datasets. BMC Bioinformatics 14. doi:10.1186/1471-2105-14-S9-S1
- Yamauchi Y, Kunishima M, Mizutani M, Sugimoto Y (2015) Reactive short-chain leaf volatiles act as powerful inducers of abiotic stress-related gene expression. Sci Rep 5:8030. doi:10.1038/srep08030
- Yang R, Jarvis DE, Chen H, Beilstein MA, Grimwood J, Jenkins J, Shu S, Prochnik S, Xin M, Ma C, Schmutz J, Wing RA, Mitchell-Olds T, Schumaker KS, Wang X (2013) The Reference Genome of the Halophytic Plant Eutrema salsugineum. Frontiers in Plant Science 4. doi:10.3389/fpls.2013.00046
- Yoshida T, Ohama N, Nakajima J, Kidokoro S, Mizoi J, Nakashima K, Maruyama K, Kim J, Seki M, Todaka D, Osakabe Y, Sakuma Y, Schoffl F, Shinozaki K, Shinozaki K (2011) Arabidopsis HsfA1 transcription factors function as the main positive regulators in heat shock-responsive gene expression. Molecular Genetics and Genomics 286 (5):321-332
- Yoshimura K, Masuda A, Kuwano M, Yokota A, Akashi K (2008) Programmed proteome response for drought avoidance/tolerance in the root of a C(3) xerophyte (wild watermelon) under water deficits. Plant Cell Physiol 49 (2):226-241. doi:10.1093/pcp/pcm180
- You J, Chan Z (2015) ROS Regulation During Abiotic Stress Responses in Crop Plants. Front Plant Sci 6:1092. doi:10.3389/fpls.2015.01092
- Zhang J, Jia W, Yang J, Ismail AM (2006) Role of ABA in integrating plant responses to drought and salt stresses. Field Crops Research 97 (1):111-119. doi:10.1016/j.fcr.2005.08.018
- Zhang Y, Yu Z, Liang C (2002) Noc3p, a bHLH protein, plays an integral role in the initiation of DNA replication in budding yeast. Cell 109 (7):849-860
- Zhao S, Fung-Leung WP, Bittner A, Ngo K, Liu X (2014) Comparison of RNA-Seq and microarray in transcriptome profiling of activated T cells. PLoS One 9 (1):e78644. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0078644

- Zheng C, Halaly T, Acheampong AK, Takebayashi Y, Jikumaru Y, Kamiya Y, Or E (2015) Abscisic acid (ABA) regulates grape bud dormancy, and dormancy release stimuli may act through modification of ABA metabolism. J Exp Bot 66 (5):1527-1542. doi:10.1093/jxb/eru519
- Zheng SZ, Liu YL, Li B, Shang ZL, Zhou RG, Sun DY (2012) Phosphoinositide-specific phospholipase C9 is involved in the thermotolerance of Arabidopsis. Plant J 69 (4):689-700. doi:10.1111/j.1365-313X.2011.04823.x
- Zhou J, Yang Y, Yu J, Wang L, Yu X, Ohtani M, Kusano M, Saito K, Demura T, Zhuge Q (2014) Responses of Populus trichocarpa galactinol synthase genes to abiotic stresses. J Plant Res 127 (2):347-358. doi:10.1007/s10265-013-0597-8
- Zhu H, Kranz RG (2012) A nitrogen-regulated glutamine amidotransferase (GAT1_2.1) represses shoot branching in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol 160 (4):1770-1780. doi:10.1104/pp.112.199364
- Zhu Z, An F, Feng Y, Li P, Xue L, A M, Jiang Z, Kim JM, To TK, Li W, Zhang X, Yu Q, Dong Z, Chen WQ, Seki M, Zhou JM, Guo H (2011) Derepression of ethylene-stabilized transcription factors (EIN3/EIL1) mediates jasmonate and ethylene signaling synergy in Arabidopsis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108 (30):12539-12544. doi:10.1073/pnas.1103959108